AFIT/GEE/ENV/95D-04

VALIDATION TESTING A CONTAMINANT TRANSPORT AND NATURAL ATTENUATION SIMULATION MODEL USING FIELD DATA

THESIS

Steven J. Flier

AFIT/GEE/ENV/95D-04

19960315 108

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited

DISCLAIMER NOTICE

UNCLASSIFIED DEFENSE TECHNICAL INFORMATION ENTER INCLASSIFIED

THIS DOCUMENT IS BEST QUALITY AVAILABLE. THE COPY FURNISHED TO DTIC CONTAINED A SIGNIFICANT NUMBER OF PAGES WHICH DO NOT REPRODUCE LEGIBLY.

VALIDATION TESTING A CONTAMINANT TRANSPORT AND NATURAL ATTENUATION SIMULATION MODEL USING FIELD DATA

THESIS

Presented to the Faculty of the School of Engineering

of the Air Force institute of Technology

Air University

In Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Science in Engineering and Environmental Management

Steven J. Flier, B.S., GS-11

Department of the Air Force Civilian

December 1995

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited

AFIT/GEE/ENV/95D-04

VALIDATION TESTING A CONTAMINANT TRANSPORT AND NATURAL ATTENUATION SIMULATION MODEL USING FIELD DATA

THESIS

Steven J. Flier

Presented to the Faculty of the Graduate School of Engineering

of the Air Force Institute of Technology

In Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Science in Engineering and Environmental Management

' Der

Member

Keeper as ember

Chairman∡

Acknowledgements

My thanks and heartfelt gratitude go to all of those whose support I came to rely upon throughout the entire thesis research process. Through their efforts I have been able to pursue this research problem that includes my interests in contaminated site clean up, and simulation modeling. I am especially thankful to my thesis advisor, Lt Col Michael Shelley, for his help in scoping and developing this topic, and for the many hours he devoted to discussing with me topical problems, and possible avenues for addressing them. Many thanks are given to Maj Ed Heyse, AFIT, who generously donated his time, and to Professor Dan Reynolds, AFIT, whose guidance proved invaluable to me on many levels.

I thank Capt John Enyeart, USAF, for his support and many hours of topical, thought-provoking conversation, and whose original thesis work was the inspiration and beginning point for this work.

I am especially grateful for the gift of my family. For my children, Jessica and Peter, and my mother, Helen, and brother, Bob, who rallied to support me throughout my graduate work.

Steven J. Flier

ii

Table of Contents

Page	
Acknowledgements	
List of Figures	
List of Tables	
Abstract	
I. Introduction	
General Issue.1Specific Problem.2Objective.3Scope and Limitations.5	
II. Literature Review	
Overview7Basis of Dynamic Degradation Model.8Fuel-Spill Plume Profile.8Hydrocarbon Biodegradation10Oxygen.11Anaerobic Electron Acceptors.12Redox Potential.14Contaminants of Interest.15Degradation of BTEX.15Chemical Basis for the Biodegradation of BTEX.16Field Observations of BTEX Biodegradation.17Field Parameters and Their Effect on Bioremediation.19Electron Acceptors.19Acclimation of Microorganisms.20	
Hydrogeologic Considerations	
BTEX - Electron Acceptor Biodegradation Reactions. 21 Oxygen Reactions. 21 Nitrate. 22 Manganese (IV) 22 Iron (III) 23	
Sulfate	

Page

	Intrinsic Bioremediation Model and Overview of Model Development.	
	Dynamic Degradation Model Basics.	.25
	Aerobic Front Velocity Predictor.	.26
	Dynamic Plume Model.	.28
	Model Theoretical Considerations.	32
	Contaminant Degradation.	.33
	Model Validation Procedures and Criteria.	34
	Step 1: Identify Model User's Need.	38
	Step 2: Examine the Model.	.38
	Step 3: Evaluate the Feasibility of Field Validation.	.39
	Step 4: Develop Acceptance Criteria for Validations.	39
	Step 5: Determine Field Validation Scenario (Natural Conditions)	.40
	Step 6: Plan and Conduct Field Validations.	.40
	Step 6e: Compare Model Performance with Field Observations.	. 40
	Borden Site: Present and Past Investigations.	41
	Site Characteristics.	41
	Original Purpose of Field Study.	42
	Site Physical and Chemical Hydrogeology.	42
Ш.	Methodology	
	Overview	.44
	Analysis of Pollution Source.	.47
	Model Verification and Consistency of Results.	. 48
	Model Accommodation of Field Data.	.52
	Aerobic Front Analysis.	. 53
	Data Set Characteristics.	57
	Applicability of Current Data Set.	. 57
	Model Acceptance Criteria.	. 58
	The AFV ₁₀ Model.	. 59
	AFV ₁₀ Model Validation Criteria.	
	The Dynamic Degradation Model.	.60
	Dynamic Degradation Model Validation Criteria.	.61
IV.	Data Analysis: Model Predictions Versus Field Measurements	. 64
	Analysis of Data.	. 64
	The AFV $_{10}$ Regression Model: Aerobic Velocity.	. 64
	The Dynamic Degradation Model: Measured Versus Predicted Mass	. 72
	Benzene Concentration Value Measurements from Field Data.	

Page

V. Conclusions and Recommendations.	
Recommendations for Further Research	
Bibliography	79
Appendix I. Sample of Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model.	.82
Appendix II. AFV ₁₀ Calculations.	.96
Appendix III. Contaminant and Tracer Isopleth Plot Field Measurements.	. 98
Vita	109

List of Figures

Figure	Page
1.	Basic View of a Hydrocarbon Plume
2.	Detailed View of Intrinsic Bioremediation Zones in a Hydrocarbon Plume 10
3.	Key Electron Acceptors and their Redox Potential
4.	Aerobic Biodegradation Pathway of Benzene to Catechol
5.	Intrinsic Bioremediation Conceptual Model
6.	Diagram of electron acceptor movement into contaminant plume
7.	Comparison of Model Results: Original Model (10 plume sections) with Currently Developed Model (98 plume sections)
8.	Contaminant Distribution in Time Across Model Plume
9.	Representation of Scheme to Compare Simulation Model to Field Data 57
10.	Mass of Benzene Remaining After Degradation as Predicted by the Dynamic Degradation Model and Measured at the Borden Site
11.	Aerobic Front Benzene-Concentration Distribution Across Rear-End of Plume at Various Points in Time

List of Tables

Table	Pag	ge
1.	Aerobic Biodegradation Half-Lives	2
2.	Anaerobic Biodegradation Half- Lives	3
3.	Steps in Field Validation of Soil Fate and Transport Models	7
4.	Dynamic Degradation Cases used in AFV ₁₀ Regression Model Development. *Cases Added to Extend Valid Range of AFV ₁₀ Model65	5
5.	Statistix [™] v.4.1 Output for Stepwise Regression of Dynamic Degradation Model Input and Output Parameters; 15 Cases Included	7
6.	Statistix [™] v.4.1 Predicted Value of AFV ₁₀ With 95% Prediction Interval; 15 Cases Included	8
7.	Statistix [™] v.4.1 Output for Stepwise Regression of Dynamic Degradation Model Input and Output Parameters; 21 Cases Included	9
8.	Statistix [™] v.4.1 Fitted Value of AFV ₁₀ With 95% Confidence Interval; 21 Cases Included	0
9.	Field Measurement Summary for Computed Aerobic Front Velocities	1
10.	Statistix [™] v.4.1 Predicted Value of AFV ₁₀ With 95% Prediction Interval; 21 Cases Included	2
11.	Data for Comparison of Mass by Dynamic Degradation Model Simulation and Field Measured Values with Computation of Slope Ratios for Comparison of Trend	4
12.	Field Measurement Summary for Benzene Concentration Distributions Along Length of Contaminant Plume Center Line with Computed Aerobic Front Velocities	96
13.	Plots of Aerobic Front Movement From Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model Output With Computation of AFV	7

AFIT/GEE/ENV/95D-04

Abstract

This research extends the work begun by Enyeart (1994) which evaluated the process of intrinsic bioremediation, and which developed a model for predicting the velocity of an aerobic degradation front, as it traverses the length of a JP-4 contaminant plume. It is assumed this aerobic front will traverse the contaminant plume as dissolved oxygen is carried by the ground water through the sorption-retarded contaminant.

The ultimate purpose of Enyeart's model is to use it to develop field guidance for assessing the feasibility of intrinsic bioremediation to restore petroleum-contaminated soils. After simulating intrinsic bioremediation many times with a spreadsheet model, results were used to develop a linear regression model to predict the velocity of the aerobic front, and thus the time it takes to propagate through from the rear to the front of the simulated plume. The time needed for the aerobic front to travel from the rear to the front of the plume is taken as the time to contaminant remediation.

In the present work, Enyeart's model was validity tested by comparing its output prediction with field measured values. A methodology was developed to compare the model output with field measured data. The results were analyzed, and the results of this first stage of validity testing show a reasonable basis for accepting the model. Further validity testing of the model will be required to assess its performance across a wide range of field conditions. It is hoped that contaminated-site managers will one day use the validated regression model to predict the time required to affect the complete remediation of a contaminated site via intrinsic bioremediation.

viii

VALIDATION TESTING A CONTAMINANT TRANSPORT AND NATURAL ATTENUATION SIMULATION MODEL USING FIELD DATA

I. Introduction

General Issue

The Air Force today faces the cleanup of thousands of hazardous-substance contaminated sites at its installations, world-wide, as a result of past practices which were considered adequate by past standards but which, we have since learned, were not sufficiently adequate to protect the local environment of the soil and groundwater, in the affected areas.

It has been estimated that there are over 2,200 Air Force petroleum-contaminated sites. The majority of such sites are contaminated with fuel, especially jet fuel, but there are gasoline and diesel fuel contaminated sites, as well. The costs per site to install a pump-and-treat system typically range from \$1 Million to \$5 Million (Miller, 1992:3). The total cost to characterize and remediate such sites can be even substantially higher. In light of the budget realities facing the nation in this last half-decade of the century, it is incumbent upon the Air Force to investigate the range of other, less expensive, remediation techniques.

In light of the extensive costs involved, efforts to prioritize remediation projects according to human health and environmental risk considerations have been undertaken.

The goal is to identify, and clean up the worst-offending sites first; that is, those involving the most immediate, population-sensitive threat. Prioritization of sites requires a certain level of information obtained during site initial investigations. While the high priority sites go on to be addressed with full site characterization studies, lower-priority site cleanups have been postponed.

In demonstration of its commitment to cleaning up these sites, and to meet the stringent legal requirements set by federal, state, and local regulatory bodies, the Air Force created the Installation Restoration Program (IRP) to accomplish site cleanups. The issue then, in light of the aforementioned budget realities, is how the IRP manager is to manage the remediation of those sites deemed to be of relatively low priority.

Regardless of the priority given a site, the Air Force is committed to the remediation of all contamination. Those contaminant plumes which might eventually migrate to a receptor human population or which have potential to otherwise impact sensitive environmental areas may, nonetheless, be considered as lower in priority than more seriously situated or contaminated areas. Because of budgetary constraints, these sites may have their remediation activities indefinitely postponed.

Specific Problem

What is needed then is a low-cost remediation tool to deal with these lower priority sites. Specifically, there is one method particularly well suited to this task. Intrinsic bioremediation, also known as natural attenuation or natural bioremediation, involves monitoring the movement and deterioration of a contaminant plume which

result from the natural processes of contaminated groundwater migration and microbial degradation of petroleum substrate inherent to a particular site. With further research and understanding of intrinsic bioremediation, there is a strong prospect that it may gain wide acceptance by environmental regulators, and go on to be widely applied in the field. Simply stated, intrinsic bioremediation shows great promise as becoming the definitive method for remediation for many of our lower priority, and borderline priority sites.

Objective

This thesis will address the method of intrinsic bioremediation and prediction tools that will be needed if the IRP manager is to be able to select candidate sites for remediation by this method. Specifically, this thesis will begin the process of field verification of a prediction model previously developed (Enyeart, 1994). The method used will be to compare the model's predictions – using for model input the field measured data – with field measured values, to determine if the model adequately predicts petroleum hydrocarbon remediation in a real-world environment.

Knowing the desired spatial limitation of contaminant migration, and hence, the maximum allowable duration to cleanup, is key to determining the feasibility of this method. The previously developed intrinsic bioremediation simulation model, hereinafter referred to as the dynamic degradation model, relies on certain site parameters to predict the contaminant concentration distribution in time along the longitudinal centerline of the contaminant plume.

Site input parameters for this model include the combined concentration of the petroleum contaminant constituents benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and the methyl-, para, and ortho-xylenes (BTEX), the relative velocity of the groundwater to the contaminant plume, and the groundwater dissolved oxygen levels. The model has been kept straightforward in concept and easy to use for screening those sites which appear to be candidates for intrinsic bioremediation. It has been developed in a quite conservative way, so that it tends to underestimate the potential for intrinsic bioremediation.

As envisioned, if the model would predict successful attenuation, then the IRP manager would be advised to pursue more, expensive characterization of the site for the purposes of proving the viability of intrinsic bioremediation. Furthermore, if the model were to predict success in this regard, it may be used to help persuade the regulatory community to allow additional time for characterization of the site. During the course of the actual, intrinsic bioremediation, the only costs would be those for monitoring, to ensure that the cleanup continued to progress as predicted. This could lead to substantial savings of resources.

However, if the model were to predict that intrinsic bioremediation would not work, since the model is of a highly conservative nature it is still possible that the method would indeed be effective. This is one of the more pressing problems within the field of intrinsic bioremediation modeling.

The present state of mathematical models, for example BIOPLUME II, is that in predicting the natural bioremediation of a contaminated aquifer they tend to be overly conservative, or else require very extensive field-data collection. The high cost of this

extensive site characterization, as well as the legal and administrative work that must be done in order to initiate the natural bioremediation option, has led too often to this method being viewed as a high risk alternative (Borden, 1994:192-193).

Notwithstanding the fact that many such models developed to date share this overly-conservative shortcoming, the proposed field version of the dynamic degradation model presently under consideration for field use has the practical benefit of being very quick and easy to use. With additional model development, the dynamic degradation model might be useful – in the case of a negative result – to perform a sensitivity analysis, perhaps allowing a better understanding of reasons for the unfavorable prediction. This may allow a deeper understanding of whether, with additional site information, natural bioremediation could be proved a viable option or, in any case, assist in determining the best available remediation method. Therefore, it is hoped that the model will be made practical through this, and any subsequent investigations and developments.

Scope and Limitations

The subject model's original development focused on the intrinsic bioremediation of the BTEX constituents of JP-4 contaminated soils. The model focuses on the BTEX components of the fuel because the BTEX components are found in virtually all petroleum-based fuels, and they are considered to be among the most toxic constituents of these fuels.

Although the model was developed specifically for addressing JP-4 contaminated sites, it could be tailored to accommodate other, common petroleum fuels, as well. The current thesis effort will focus on testing the model using contaminated aquifer field data for a controlled, standardized gasoline (PS-6) release.

The potential for contamination to migrate to a receptor population is usually low in the unsaturated soil above the groundwater (vadose) zone, and is highest in the dissolved contaminant plume. Therefore, as originally conceived, this model, the research on which it is based, and the current work will ignore contamination in the vadose zone.

II. Literature Review

Overview

The need to consider alternative methods for contaminated site cleanup, in particular the potential acceptance of promising intrinsic bioremediation techniques as an alternative to expensive, capital and maintenance intensive methods – such as pump and treat systems – highlights the importance of the development of reliable, numeric models for the prediction of contaminated-site remediation.

That there is a need to further exploit alternatives to expensive site remediation, especially through the expanded use of intrinsic bioremediation techniques, has been extensively promoted by the Chief of the Technology Transfer Division of the Air Force Center for Environmental Excellence. The fact that vast amounts of resources have already been spent remediating some ground water systems that may have otherwise been prime candidates for implementation of intrinsic bioremediation techniques tends to highlight the problem of increasing constraints and limitations placed on Air Force funding resources.

Obtaining adequate funding for remediation of sites posing a more immediate risk might be enhanced through the use of intrinsic bioremediation at sites posing less risk. In this way a better distribution of resources might be obtained between high risk, and low risk contaminated sites. For example, with intrinsic bioremediation the only substantial expenses are for site characterization and periodic monitoring. As mentioned earlier,

with more traditional techniques such as pump and treat systems, a typical capital investment alone could be between \$1 M to \$5 M (Miller, 1992:3).

In order to set forth the motivation of the current thesis effort it will be helpful first to review Enyeart's thesis, which led to the development of the model. The following sections, through BTEX - Electron Acceptor Biodegradation Reactions, reviews that work.

The physio-biochemical mechanisms involved in the chemical fate and transport of a contaminant plume will be reviewed in the following sections. The role of microorganisms as catalysts in the oxidation, and hence chemical conversion, of these contaminants, the stoichiometric relations which can be inferred for these reactions, and the transport of the contaminant plume through the soil matrix, also will be discussed and reviewed, with respect to their influence on model design.

Basis of Dynamic Degradation Model

The basis of Enyeart's dynamic degradation model are the processes most responsible for contaminant degradation, specifically the processes involved in the degradation of benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylenes (BTEX), which are the major contaminants of interest associated with fuel spills, and which may become dissolved in, and transported via, the ground water in the saturated zone of the soil. These processes will be reviewed in the following sections.

<u>Fuel-Spill Plume Profile.</u> The vertical and horizontal extent of fuel-hydrocarbon contamination resulting from a fuel spill is determined by the nature of the contaminant

and the prevailing hydrogeological regime of the underlying soils. Petroleum fuel is less dense than water (specific gravity < 1.0). It therefore "floats" as it accumulates at the surface of an aquifer's capillary fringe.

Although these fuels are considered to be not readily dissolved in water, nonetheless, some of the constituents of the fuel will go into solution in the ground water in significant amounts, at the "floating" contaminant-groundwater interface. A dissolved hydrocarbon plume will thus be created, moving away from the initial contaminant site in the direction of groundwater flow. The following illustrations (figures 1 and 2) show the major features of a typical fuel spill.



Figure 1. Basic View of a Hydrocarbon Plume from a Fuel Release (Borden, 1994: 184)



Zone I is the native groundwater (oxic: significant levels of dissolved oxygen). Zone II is contamination from additional crude oil release which may or may not exist at a site. Zone III is the concentrated dissolved contaminant plume (anoxic). Zone IV is a transition zone between the concentrated plume and the surrounding native water which is suboxic. Lastly, Zone V shows the oxic ground water down gradient of the plume (Enyeart, 1994:7-8).

From the above illustrations, the existence of zones of different processes can be seen. Most notable is the difference between the oxic, anoxic, and intermediate or transition zones, within the plume. In the oxic zones, it is aerobic microorganisms, whereas in the anoxic zones, it is the anaerobic microorganisms, which act as the predominant biological catalysts for bioremediation.

<u>Hydrocarbon Biodegradation.</u> The chemical transformation of hydrocarbons via biologically catalyzed reactions in the soil leads, generally, to the production of less

harmful compounds (Reinhard, 1994:131). The process requires an electron acceptor, to which a contaminant-substrate electron is transferred via the actions of the microbial catalyst, and through which it derives needed energy. The electron acceptors considered in this work have been observed to be effective. They are further discussed in the following sections.

<u>Oxygen.</u> Aerobic microbes use oxygen (O_2) as their sole electron acceptor. The aerobic reaction is generally preferred, and generally happens at a faster rate, and prior to, anaerobic reactions. Reaeration will occur as a result of oxygen infiltration from the overlying unsaturated (or vadose) zone, but the degree of infiltration into the core of the plume is believed to be small.

The overall degree to which this infiltration contributes to aerobic degradation is not certain (Wilson, 1994). The dynamic degradation model therefore assumes that no anaerobic degradation will occur in the presence of oxygen, and that no infiltration of oxygen will occur from the unsaturated zone.

The aerobic chemical transformation of fuel hydrocarbons may be described by a first-order exponential decay function (Domenico and Schwartz, 1990:476). The appropriate half-lives may vary greatly depending on the specific site conditions, and they are the least well known parameters in the model (Enyeart, 1994:36). The following table shows published values for unacclimated – that is, the lag time for microorganism adaptation to the contaminate substrate is included – half-lives of the BTEX compounds.

Table 1. Aerobic Biodegradation Half-Lives (Mackay, 1993:64-82; Howard, 1991:111; Vashinav and Babeu, 1987:242)

Half-lives (hours)
240-384, 672
168-672
144-240, 888
168-672
-

The model uses upper bound values for benzene and ethylbenzene. Literature suggests, however, that the half-lives for benzene and ethylbenzene are higher than those for toluene or xylene, given similar conditions. The upper-bound values given in the above table are the highest reported for each compound (Enyeart, 1994:10).

Anaerobic Electron Acceptors. Anaerobic microbes are inhibited in the presence of oxygen, so anaerobic electron acceptors become important only in the absence of oxygen. Similarly, a particular kind of anaerobic microorganism will be acclimated to use only one type of anaerobic electron acceptor, and the other electron acceptors present will tend not to be used until the one presently being utilized has been depleted.

The model accounts for this selectiveness through the assumption that the anaerobic electron acceptors contribute to biodegradation only after all oxygen has been depleted, and that the anaerobic electron acceptors are used in order of their redox potential, a less energetic electron acceptor coming into play only after all more energetic electron acceptors have been depleted.

Some of the anaerobic electron acceptors are, like oxygen, dissolved in the ground water (or dissolved-phase), whereas others are insoluble (or solid-phase), and tend to be bound to the soil matrix. The soluble anaerobic electron acceptors considered herein are nitrate, and sulfate, and the insoluble ones are manganese (IV), and iron (III).

Later, in the discussion of the model's development, it will be seen that the contaminant plume is replenished with dissolved-phase electron acceptors as they are carried into the trailing edge of the plume via ground water flow, because the contaminant plume is retarded in its movement compared to the ground water due to organic sorption effects. As the contaminant plume moves through the soil matrix, it encounters and is replenished from the leading edge of the plume by, solid-phase electron acceptors.

The anaerobic chemical transformation of fuel hydrocarbons may be described by a first-order exponential decay function, as well. Some observed values for anaerobic biodegradation are given in the following table.

Hydrocarbons	Half-Lives: (hours)
benzene	2688-17280
toluene	1344-5040
ethylbenzene	4224-5472
o-xylene	4320-8640
m-xylene	672-12688
p-xylene	672-2688
r	

Table 2. Anaerobic Biodegradation Half-Lives (MacKay, 1993:46-82; Howard, 1991)

The literature provides only a generic range for the anaerobic half-lives, and so the dynamic degradation model uses the same half-life value for all anaerobic degradation (Enyeart, 1994:11).

<u>Redox Potential.</u> The different energy potential of different electron acceptors affects their relative utilization by the microbial community in the metabolism of the (hydrocarbon) substrate for metabolic energy consumption and biomass production. The redox potential of an electron acceptor affects the order in which the electron acceptors are involved in the biodegradation reactions. The following figure shows the relationship of common electron acceptors with regard to their redox potential.

Redox Potential (pH = 7) in Volts





Figure 3. graphically illustrates the electron acceptor hierarchy of energy yield. We see that the order in which the electron acceptors (considered in the model) are utilized is: oxygen, nitrate, manganese (IV), iron (III), and sulfate. This is also the order in which the dynamic degradation model accounts for hydrocarbon degradation reactions using these electron acceptors. The specific chemical reactions will be given in a later section of this chapter.

<u>Contaminants of Interest.</u> The fuel hydrocarbon contaminants which pose the greatest risk to human health and the environment are the aromatic compounds of benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and the ortho-, meta-, and para-xylenes, collectively known as BTEX. The BTEX compounds are common fuel constituents, and make up a significant portion of the dissolved hydrocarbon groundwater contaminants resulting from fuel spills. The contaminants considered in the dynamic degradation model are therefore limited to the BTEX compounds.

According to Blaisdell and Smallwood, the most common regulatory limit for BTEX concentration in ground water is 10 ppm (Blaisdell and Smallwood, 1993:90). This level will be used to determine that cleanup has occurred in validating the dynamic degradation model.

Degradation of BTEX. The theoretical basis of the intrinsic biodegradation of hydrocarbon (BTEX) contaminant in the subsurface is the presence of microorganisms which have been reported to be abundant (Lee and others, 1988: 30). These microbes

play the role of biological catalyst, without which, no significant contaminant degradation would occur.

Chemically, there are a number of likely pathways for the biological degradation of BTEX. The *Pseudomonas, Acinetobacter* and *Bacillus* bacteria are well documented as promoters of intrinsic biodegradation (Chapelle, 1993:336-337). In the development of the model, it was assumed that there are plenty of acclimated microorganisms present, for intrinsic bioremediation to occur.

<u>Chemical Basis for the Biodegradation of BTEX.</u> The theoretical chemical pathways by which biodegradation might occur have been described for both aerobic, and anaerobic processes (Chapelle, 1993:336-337). Figure 4, on the following page, illustrates a possible pathway for the aerobic degradation of benzene.

In order for benzene to degrade anaerobically, the oxidation, or reduction of the benzene ring must first occur. Pathways involving the biodegradation of toluene, with Fe(III) as the electron acceptor, and the biodegradation of all the BTEX with nitrate present, with significant biodegradation rates, have been reported (Chapelle, 1993:342-344).



Figure 4. Example of aerobic biodegradation pathway of benzene to catechol (Chapelle, 1993: 337)

<u>Field Observations of BTEX Biodegradation</u>. In a 1981 experiment, aromatic compounds were found to undergo biodegradation (Tabak and others, 1981:1509). Measurable microbial growth was observed in the presence of benzene, toluene and ethylbenzene. Further studies have shown that the BTEX compounds are degraded under anoxic conditions (Chapelle, 1993:344). A crude oil spill in Bemidji, Minnesota, was the site of an investigation into aerobic and anaerobic degradation, which found the presence of concentration gradients – between the contaminant plume and the surrounding, native water – of dissolved oxygen, and other electron acceptors. The loss of volatile organic compounds was observed after taking into consideration other possible losses, such as sorption and dispersion, indicated that biodegradation had taken place. The conclusion that aerobic and anaerobic biodegradation had taken place was further supported by the fact that less contaminant dispersion was observed than expected (Bennett and others, 1993; Eganhouse and others, 1993; Baedecker and others, 1993).

In a field investigation of aerobic degradation in a shallow aquifer at a naval air station in Maryland, two similar spills, but one recent and one which occurred some time before, were investigated. Samples revealed the presence of BTEX compounds in the area of the recent spill, whereas at the older spill, little of the original fuel constituents were found (Lee and Hoeppel, 1990). Intrinsic bioremediation was indicated by the absence of other remediative mechanisms.

Hinchee and Say compiled data which show a decrease in oxygen levels of 10%, over 80 hours, during in situ respiration tests at eight jet fuel contaminated sites. At nearby uncontaminated, background sites, the oxygen levels decreased by only 2%, maximum, over the same period. Aerobic degradation was the cause given for the excessive oxygen demand over the contaminated sites (Hinchee and Say, 1992:1309).

In a study of anaerobic decay, a site characterization of a gasoline contamination site near Empire, Michigan, revealed dissolved oxygen levels in the surrounding area

ground water so low as to be considered, essentially, anaerobic. First order biodegradation rates were measured for the BTEX compounds, with toluene showing the fastest rate, and then ethylbenzene, followed by the xylenes, with benzene showing no apparent degradation (Barlaz and others, 1992).

Biodegradation of the BTEX compounds has been demonstrated under both aerobic, and anaerobic conditions. The rate at which the biodegradation process occurs is highly dependent on the electron acceptor involved. All the BTEX species generally degrade more quickly under aerobic, than anaerobic conditions, and the anaerobic degradation of benzene is the slowest of all observed. However, the determination of anaerobic, exponential decay constants for different alternate electron acceptors is not well documented, and the difference in their decay constants is unknown.

Field Parameters and Their Effect on Bioremediation

The important parameters which may influence the biodegradation of BTEX are considered in the following sections. The parameters may, or may not have been included in the development of the dynamic degradation model. Either way, the rationale of the attendant assumptions, and the effects of whether or not the parameter has been included in the model, are discussed.

<u>Electron Acceptors.</u> The availability of electron acceptors is a primary consideration in the biodegradation of BTEX. The total quantity, and the relative amount of each electron acceptor may have a significant effect on the rate, and overall potential for biodegradation to occur. The concentration of electron acceptors – those shown in figure 3 - are included as input parameters in the model.

Acclimation of Microorganisms. Acclimation is the process – which involves a lag time – within which the extant microbial community adjusts to a new substrate, or electron acceptor, through the synthesis of different enzyme systems. Measured lag times are not readily available, and probably are very case-sensitive. A 43 day acclimation lag time was found for sulfate reducing bacteria on a m-cresol substrate (Chapelle, 1993:346).

Although lag times may be significant, their inclusion was considered beyond the scope of the model. This constitutes a non-conservative assumption of the model, because the effect of ignoring the lag time is to increase the amount of contaminant that will be predicted by the model to have been degraded.

<u>Hydrogeologic Considerations.</u> Dispersion of the contaminant plume caused by the motion of groundwater through the porous aquifer media leads to a lowering of contaminant concentration levels. Alone, dispersion effects do not lead to the loss of contaminant mass; only chemical transformations can account for that. The model does not account for dispersion, which constitutes a conservative assumption.

Sorption-desorption effects of the organic contaminants to the organic carbon constituents of the aquifer, cause a retardation effect on the movement of the contaminant plume. This is an important aspect of the dynamic degradation model, being the basis for the movement of groundwater into the retarded contaminant plume

from the rear, thus supplying dissolved electron acceptors to the plume. Although the retardation factor may be calculated from other aquifer parameters – porosity, solids density, organic carbon content – it may be determined by dividing the groundwater velocity by the contaminant plume velocity. The retardation factor used in this work was determined in this way, as reported in the data set.

Lastly, water hardness and pH may have an adverse effect on the biodegradation of hydrocarbon contaminants. A range of 6.5 to 7.5 for pH, and a value of water hardness, alkalinity (as $CaCO_3$) = 100 mg/L have been reported as being the ideal range for hydrocarbon degradation (Wilson, 1994). The model does not account for these factors, but for the current data set from the Borden aquifer, the respective values (pH = 7.3 to 7.9; alkalinity (as $CaCO_3$) = 100 to 250 mg/L) are close to, or within these ranges.

BTEX - Electron Acceptor Biodegradation Reactions

Oxygen Reactions. The microbially catalyzed reactions involving oxygen release the greatest potential energy for metabolism and biomass growth than any other biodegradation reactions. Oxygen has been shown to be the preferred electron acceptor, and so it is utilized before any of the anaerobic electron acceptors. The following are stoichiometric reactions involving oxygen, for BTEX:

Benzene:	$C_6H_6 + 7.5 \text{ O}_2 \rightarrow 6 \text{ CO}_2 + 3 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$
Toluene:	$C_7H_8 + 9 O_2 \rightarrow 7 CO_2 + 4 H_2O$
Ethylbenzene:	$\mathrm{C_8H_{10}+10.5~O_2} \rightarrow 8~\mathrm{CO_2+5~H_2O}$
Xylene:	$C_8H_{10} + 10.5 O_2 \rightarrow 8 CO_2 + 5 H_2O$

<u>Nitrate</u>. Nitrate reduction of hydrocarbons has been widely observed in the field. It is the anaerobic electron acceptor with the highest redox potential, and no other anaerobic electron acceptors will be utilized until the nitrate has been depleted. It is soluble in the ground water, and is modeled as introduced from the rear of the plume as the ground water overtakes the retarded contaminant plume. The concentration of nitrate $([NO_3] = 0.6 \text{ mg/L})$, given by the field data and used in this work's model validation, is at the extreme low end of the expected range given by the literature (0 to 40 mg/L), (Enveart, 1994:54).

Once the oxygen is depleted, the nitrate, at such low levels, should be depleted in a relatively short period of time. Nitrate oxidation of the BTEX is represented by the following, likely reactions:

Benzene:	$C_6H_6 + 5 \text{ NO}_3 \rightarrow 6 \text{ CO}_2 + 3 \text{ H}_2\text{O} + 5/2 \text{ N}_2$
Toluene:	$C_7H_8 + 6 \text{ NO}_3 \rightarrow 7 \text{ CO}_2 + 4 \text{ H}_2\text{O} + 3 \text{ N}_2$
Ethylbenz.:	C_8H_{10} + 7 NO ₃ \rightarrow 8 CO ₂ + 5 H ₂ O + 7/2 N ₂
Xylene:	$C_8H_{10} + 7 \text{ NO}_3 \rightarrow 8 \text{ CO}_2 + 5 \text{ H}_2\text{O} + 7/2 \text{ N}_2$

<u>Manganese (IV).</u> The role of Mn(IV) in biodegradation reactions is uncertain, but recent evidence – the increase of Mn(II) over background levels within the plume – shows that it was involved in the remediation of a crude oil spill at Bemidji, Minnesota (Baedecker, 1993:576-584).

Mn(IV) is present as oxide coatings on the sand particles in the Borden aquifer material (the field site used in this study), at concentration of manganese (IV) of:

[Mn(IV)] = 44 mg/L (Nicholson and others, 1983:161-162). The only other reported value found from field studies was [Mn(IV)] = 10.4 mg/L (Baedecker, 1993:576).

The following stoichiometric relationships are proposed for Mn(IV), in the bioremediation of BTEX:

Benzene:	$C_6H_6 + 15 \text{ MnO}_2 \rightarrow 6 \text{ CO}_2 + 15 \text{ Mn}^{2+} + 15 \text{ O}^{2-} + 3 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$
Toluene:	$C_7H_8 + 18 \text{ MnO}_2 \rightarrow 7 \text{ CO}_2 + 18 \text{ Mn}^{2+} + 18 \text{ O}^{2-} + 4 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$
Ethylbenz.:	$C_8H_{10} + 21 \text{ MnO}_2 \rightarrow 8 \text{ CO}_2 + 21 \text{ Mn}^{2+} + 21 \text{ O}^2 + 5 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$
Xylene:	$C_8H_{10} + 21 \text{ MnO}_2 \rightarrow 8 \text{ CO}_2 + 21 \text{ Mn}^{2+} + 21 \text{ O}^2 + 5 \text{ H}_2\text{O}$

Iron (III). The role of Fe(III) in the biodegradation of hydrocarbon reactions is widely reported (Borden, 1994:181). The subsequent reduction of ferric iron, Fe(III)levels, with the increase of ferrous iron, Fe(II), indicate that this is a significant reaction.

The existence of extremely high levels of Fe(III), [Fe(III)] = 10,425 mg/L, present on the Borden aquifer sands as an oxide coating, is extremely high compared to the values cited by Baedecker, or Borden (Baedecker and others, 1993:576; Borden, 1994:182). However, the sensitivity analysis performed by Enyeart shows that, above certain levels, the degradation of BTEX is insensitive to greater levels of anaerobic electron acceptors (Enyeart, 1994:57).

Because model calculations involving the electron acceptors are concentration independent, as long as the electron acceptors are not depleted, it follows that their relative abundance will have no effect on the prediction of the amount of biodegradation of BTEX, and hence, on the BTEX levels. The following stoichiometric relationships have been suggested in the cited literature:

Benzene:	$C_6H_6 + 30 \text{ Fe}(OH)_3 \rightarrow 6 \text{ CO}_2 + 30 \text{ Fe}^{2+} + 60 \text{ OH}^- + 18 \text{ H}_2O$
Toluene:	$C_7H_8 + 36 \text{ Fe}(OH)_3 \rightarrow 7 \text{ CO}_2 + 36 \text{ Fe}^{2+} + 72 \text{ OH}^- + 22 \text{ H}_2O$
Ethylbenz.:	$C_8H_{10} + 42 \text{ Fe}(OH)_3 \rightarrow 8 \text{ CO}_2 + 42 \text{ Fe}^{2+} + 84 \text{ OH}^- + 26 \text{ H}_2O$
Xylene:	$C_8H_{10} + 42 \text{ Fe}(OH)_3 \rightarrow 8 \text{ CO}_2 + 42 \text{ Fe}^{2+} + 84 \text{ OH}^2 + 26 \text{ H}_2O$

<u>Sulfate.</u> The lowest on the redox potential diagram of the electron acceptors considered in this work, sulfate will not be utilized until all the other electron acceptors have been depleted. Given the high levels of Fe(III) present in the Borden aquifer, it is unlikely that the sulfate will ever be "seen" in the computations of BTEX levels, over the time period covered by the field study. However, evidence of sulfate involvement in biodegradation reactions is more widely reported than that for either manganese or iron.

The following theoretical chemical transformation reactions are given:

Benzene:	$C_6H_6 + 4 \text{ SO}_4 + 2 \text{ H}_2\text{O} \rightarrow 6 \text{ HCO}_3 + 4 \text{ HS}$
Toluene:	C_7H_8 + 4.5 SO ₄ + 3 H ₂ O →
	$7 \text{ HCO}_3 + 2.25 \text{ H}_2\text{S} + 2.25 \text{ HS} + 0.25 \text{ H}$
Ethylbenz.:	$C_8H_{10} + 5 SO_4 + 3 H_2O \rightarrow$
	8 HCO ₃ + 2.5 H ₂ S + 2.5 HS + 2.5 H
Xylene:	C_8H_{10} + 5 SO ₄ + 3 H ₂ O →
	8 HCO ₃ + 2.5 H ₂ S + 2.5 HS + 2.5 H

Sulfate levels found in the Borden aquifer range from 10 to 30 mg/L. Although for this dissolved species, some non-conservative behavior has been observed – sulfate may display varying degrees of sorption when pH drops below 5 – the Borden aquifer pH is reported to be between 7.3 and 7.9, so no retardation is expected.

Basis of Intrinsic Bioremediation Model and Overview of Model Development

The intrinsic bioremediation model under consideration is based on the stoichiometric relationship between the petroleum-hydrocarbon contaminant substrate, and the electron acceptors available for introduction into the contaminant plume. The quantity of electron acceptors available for reduction in this relationship is a key rate limiting factor in the bioremediation of the substrate, as expressed by Dr. John Wilson, USEPA R.S. Kerr Environmental Research Laboratory, in an interview with Capt. John Enveart (Enveart, 1994).

Dynamic Degradation Model Basics. The dynamic degradation model is the spreadsheet simulation model, developed by Captain Enyeart. A graphical depiction of the model is given in figure 5. This model takes into account: the level of BTEX contaminants, dissolved oxygen, nitrate, Mn(IV), Fe(III), and sulfate; first-order decay rates, and the basic hydrologic parameters of conductivity, porosity, hydraulic gradient, and organic carbon content of the soil.

The dynamic degradation model accounts for the movement of dissolved and solid-phase electron acceptors in to the contaminant plume, the chemical transformation of the contaminants in the presence of these electron acceptors, and the continuous
replenishment of the dissolved electron acceptors with the movement of groundwater through the retarded contaminant plume, and of the solid-phase electron acceptors with the movement of the contaminant plume through the soil. See "Dynamic Degradation Model" section, below, for a more comprehensive discussion of this model.

<u>Aerobic Front Velocity Predictor.</u> A regression model developed by Enyeart (1994) – called the Aerobic Front Velocity Predictor, or AFV₁₀ – is based on the dynamic degradation model results, and is used to predict intrinsic bioremediation considering only the aerobic electron acceptors. The fact that the dynamic degradation model was relatively insensitive to the presence of anaerobic electron acceptors – above a certain limit – and the fact that ignoring these electron acceptors amounts to, in effect, a conservative assumption, tends to emphasize the relative importance of the aerobic electron acceptors.

The physical process being modeled by the AFV_{10} is the movement through the contaminant plume of a "front" of low BTEX concentration, caused by the movement of dissolved oxygen with the ground water, through the sorption-retarded plume. A graphical description of this aerobic front movement is given in figure 6.

As oxygen becomes available for the bioremediation of contaminant, and contaminant concentrations are reduced – starting from the rear of the plume – it is able to penetrate progressively further into the rear of plume due to the ever decreasing level of the contaminant's oxygen demand, the contaminant having been degraded by earlier "doses" of oxygen-rich groundwater that moved through that same portion of the plume.

As already stated, the AFV_{10} is based on the dynamic degradation model. The velocity of the moving front of low BTEX concentration – moving from the rear to the front of the plume, and modeled by the dynamic degradation model – was compared to the input parameters of the model, and a step-wise regression analysis was performed using the STATISTIXTM software package. The following regression equation was the result of Enyeart's analysis.

$$AFV_{10} = 0.099 - 0.007 * BTEX + 0.010 * O_2 + 0.029 * V_{REL} + 8.1 E-5 * BTEX^2$$

However, this regression equation was later revised in this work because its development did not anticipate cases of low V_{REL} (the velocity of the ground water relative to the sorption-retarded contaminant plume) and low *BTEX* levels, as is the case with the Borden site field measured model input parameters (see chapter 4, "The AFV₁₀ Regression Model: Aerobic Velocity").

The rationale for development of this model is to provide a simple "rule of thumb" method for installation restoration program (IRP) contaminated-site managers to predict the success of intrinsic bioremediation, given certain easily obtained site parameters. The application is simple: once the aerobic front velocity has been predicted, the time it takes to traverse the entire length of the plume can be determined.

Once the plume has been traversed in this way, it may be predicted to have been, effectively, remediated. If this remediation occurs before the plume has come into contact with environmentally sensitive receptors, then active remediation is not necessary.

For simplicity, and for incorporating a conservative approach, the regression model focuses on the role of aerobic degradation. This model might be combined with other analyses as required by the prediction of a near failure of intrinsic bioremediation in an aquifer rich in anaerobic electron acceptors.

For example, a static analysis of the degradation potential of the anaerobic electron acceptors might be done to show degradation at the front of the plume which might extend the time required for significant contaminant to reach a sensitive receptor. Further consideration of such other analyses which might be combined with the AFV₁₀ to improve the reliability of predictions is beyond the scope of this work.

Dynamic Plume Model

The dissolved electron acceptors are introduced into the contaminant plume with the flow of groundwater. The rate of introduction from the rear of these dissolved electron acceptors (V_{REL}) is equal to the difference of the groundwater velocity (V_{GW}), and the retarded-contaminant plume-flow velocity (V_{CON}).

 $V_{REL} = V_{GW} - V_{CON}$ where: $V_{CON} = V_{GW} / R$ R = Retardation Factorand: R = 1.29

Benzene concentration field measurements at the Borden site were found to have a retardation factor of from 1.06 to 1.29 (Hubbard and others, 1994:10-1). The higher value was used because the R values reported by Hubbard were determined by comparing field measured velocities of the conservative tracer plume with those for the contaminant plume. Skewed breakthrough curves due to rate limited sorption tends to result in understating R when using this technique.

The rate of introduction from the front into the contaminant plume of solid-phase electron acceptors in the soil is equal to the velocity of the contaminant plume, or

$$(\mathbf{V}_{\text{CON}}) = (\mathbf{V}_{\text{SOIL}}).$$

Since the model is Lagrangian – by this definition the observer moves with the contaminant plume – the apparent velocity of the contaminant plume is zero, and the apparent velocity of the soil containing the solid-phase electron acceptors is equal to the actual velocity of the contaminant plume that would be measured in the field. The basic concept of contaminant movement into the plume is illustrated by Fig. 5.

The model input includes the concentrations of the five electron acceptors with the highest redox energy: O_2 , NO_3 , Mn(IV), Fe(III), and SO_4 . The contaminant-plume

Groundwater Inflow with Dissolved Electron Acceptors: Oxygen, Nitrate, Sulfate

V_{REL}

Contaminant Plume Divided into Sections to Delineate Movement of Aerobic Front Across Plume

Lagrangian Model: Observer Moves With Contaminant Plume: Apparent Plume Velocity = 0. Apparent Movement of Solid-Phase Electron Acceptors: Fe(III), Mn(IV), into Contaminant Plume

V_{SOIL}

Figure 5. Intrinsic bioremediation model conceptual diagram.

model input includes the concentrations of the five electron acceptors with the highest redox energy: O_2 , NO_3 , Mn(IV), Fe(III), and SO₄. The contaminant-plume initial BTEX

concentrations are assumed to be representative of the plume width, and to be distributed uniformly throughout the length of the plume at time $t = t_0$. Although this may not be realistic, and tends to be conservative, in the present work this effect will be minimized by using the Borden investigation's contaminant injection mass, and geometry parameters, to determine an average contamination throughout the plume at time t = 0.

As the dynamic degradation model is run through a series of time steps, the movement of electron-acceptor carrying water, or soil, through equal portions of the plume is simulated. The degradation of the contaminant takes place in accordance with biodegradation kinetics and electron acceptor availability, in the order of their redox potential.

The kinetic, or dynamic degradation model is illustrated in Fig 6, below. The overall length of the plume is divided into sections so that accurate results are obtained for the degradation of all four BTEX, in accordance with the conditions within each section of the plume. This will allow the modeling of the complete aerobic degradation of BTEX, as it progresses from the rear of the plume (on the left) through to the leading edge of the plume.



Figure 6. Diagram of electron acceptor movement into contaminant plume. The AFV_{10} is represented by the broken lines.

Since it is impractical to assume complete degradation, it was desirable to determine at what concentration the risk due to BTEX would be considered low enough to constitute a trivial, or *de-minimus* risk. In the thesis by Blaisdell and Smallwood (1993), it was determined through a survey of numerous state regulatory agencies that a total BTEX concentration of 10 ppm represented the appropriate level of acceptable risk in most instances. This fact, coupled with the concept of an advancing aerobic-degradation of BTEX, leads to the definition of the Aerobic Front Velocity

defined as the velocity of the BTEX = 10 ppm isopleth, subsequently referred to throughout as the AFV_{10} .

The AFV₁₀ concept is further refined by the regression model developed to predict the velocity of the aerobic front until it has reached the leading edge of the contaminant plume. This would allow the manager to predict the time needed for the plume to degrade to safe levels, and hence, the distance traveled by harmful levels of contaminant. Thus, the AFV₁₀ predictor has the potential to become a useful tool for predicting the success of intrinsic bioremediation.

Model Theoretical Considerations.

The dynamic-plume model, as illustrated in figures 5 and 6, computes the concentration of contaminants remaining after biodegradation within each plum section, as a function of the electron acceptors available for use in the biodegradation reaction. The electron acceptors are divided into two groups: dissolved and solid-phase. The dissolved electron acceptors are introduced into the contaminant plume from the rear, with the groundwater, whereas the solid-phase electron acceptors appear to move from the front of the plume, rearward, as the plume moves into the soils which contain them.

The computed value of remaining contaminants and electron acceptors in a plume-section after some time step, Δt , is affected by the amount of newly introduced electron acceptors within that section, during that time step. Furthermore, the accuracy of the computation is dependent on the size of Δt , and on the water input ratio (where V

= V_{REL}), or soil input ratio (where $V = V_{SOIL}$). The water in put ratio is described by :

 $V^*\Delta t/\Delta x \leq 1$.

The condition imposed by this expression is that the movement of electron acceptors (with velocity, V) through the plume section (of length, Δx), will not penetrate past the far end of the section within the allotted time-step (of duration, Δt). Violating this would induce error in obvious ways, in the computation of electron acceptor levels intended for use in calculations for a particular plume section.

The larger the time step (Δt) , the more it tends to induce error (Wood, 1993:42). The physical phenomenon being modeled is a continuous process; the movement of contaminant and electron acceptor species, and the biochemical reactions involving them, happen in a smooth, and unbroken continuum of essentially instantaneous events.

However, the model discretizes this process into Δx unit-width blocks, within which the continuous processes are described as, essentially, finite *clumps* of the reacting species in space and time. Therefore, the smaller both the Δt and the Δx are, the more closely they represent the continuum inherent in the natural processes being modeled.

Contaminant Degradation

The amount of degradation due to the electron acceptors is computed by one of two formulas. Whether the concentration of electron acceptors will be depleted in a given time step depends on their stoichiometric balance to the contaminants. If they are present in excess – that is, if *mass.EA* < Ea_{avail} , according to formula (3) – then the

formula used (2) is time dependent. Otherwise, they are calculated using a concentration-dependent formula (1).

$$P(EA) = P_0 - MB \times Ea_{avail} \tag{1}$$

$$P(EA) = P_0 \times \exp(-k_i \times t_{avail})$$
(2)

mass.
$$EA = [P_0 - P_0 \times \exp(-k_i \times t_{avail})] \times 1/MB$$
 (3)

P(EA) = Concentration of pollutant after degradation with a given electron acceptor – or "new" concentration of pollutant – (ppm or m/l³)

 P_0 = Initial concentration of pollutant – from the preceding step – (ppm or m/l³)

- MB = Mass balance factor: for each BTEX, the expected fraction of its mass to the total BTEX mass
- Ea_{avail} = Expected electron acceptors available to pollutant P (ppm)
- k_i = Exponential decay rate for pollutant P_i

mass. EA = Mass of EAs needed in the time available (t_{avail}) for biodegradation

- t_{avail} = time available to degrade pollutant P_i in a single time step, Δt
 - where: $t_{avail} = \Delta t$, if the required mass of electron acceptor is greater than the amount of electron acceptor *available* (mass.EA > Ea_{avail})

otherwise: $t_{avail} = ts - [(\ln(P(EA_t)/P_O)) \times 1/(-k_1) + \ln(P(EA_{t-1})/P_O) \times 1/(-k_2))]$

Model Validation Procedures and Criteria

Model validation is the comparison of simulated results generated by the model, with actual field, or laboratory measured data, which are indicative of the physical and chemical processes embodied by the model. In order to comprehensively validate a model, it is necessary to test it over the complete spectrum of the anticipated conditions. This would involve completing an entire matrix of differing climate, soils, physiochemical processes and the field-measured responses to them, covering the scope of the model user's needs.

Although a validation problem may only address a very narrowly defined (and scoped) model - e.g., limited to addressing a specific site or compound - the model validation process is inherently evolutionary: further refinements in the understanding of chemical fate and transport phenomenon will lead to improved model development, and validation protocols. Existing models will continue to be updated, and improved, by this process (Hern and others, 1986:61.)

The current work involves validating a model (the dynamic degradation model) intended to generate a prediction of contaminant concentrations in a soil matrix. This model's intended use is to provide a simulation of the selective contaminant degradation, from the rear of the contaminant plume, caused by the influx of oxygen (and other dissolved electron acceptors) with the groundwater, through to the front of the sorption-retarded plume. A so-called aerobic front velocity (designated as the AFV₁₀) is measured as the rate at which the *de minimus* (or trivial) concentration level of contaminant travels, with respect to the plume, from the rear to the front of the contaminant plume.

Using the results of the dynamic degradation model, a regression model has been developed, via stepwise regression, to predict the AFV_{10} . This derivative model is referred to as the AFV_{10} predictor, or regression model. The purpose of this work is to begin the task of field validation of the dynamic degradation model, on which the AFV_{10}

predictor model is based. The ultimate fruition of this and any subsequent work will be the development, and utilization, of a fully validated AFV_{10} predictor.

The AFV₁₀ predictor model is intended to be used by IRP managers as a "rule of thumb," for the determination of whether, in a given case, intrinsic bioremediation is feasible. In predicting the time needed for contaminant levels throughout the plume to have biodegraded to *de minimus* levels, the IRP manager will then be able to compare this with the predicted distance traveled by the plume in that time. If contaminants have been biodegraded to below *de minimus* levels before the contaminant plume impacts on an environmentally significant receptor, then intrinsic bioremediation may be assumed, preliminarily, to be effective. At this point, further site characterization would be warranted to support the case for intrinsic bioremediation.

Hern, Melancon, and Pollard have outlined a stepwise approach to model validation, which is intended as a generic guideline for conducting a model validation test. These guidelines are not intended as a rigid set of rules to be carried out in sequence, but, depending on the particular data requirements and validation scenario involved, may involve different sequencing, or overlap between the steps. The following table (table 3) outlines the steps for validating contaminant fate and transport models.

Table 3. Steps in Field Validation of Soil Fate and Transport Models. (Hern and others, 1986:62)

Step 1. Identify Model User's Need -- The first step in field validation is to obtain a clear understanding of the model user's need, i.e., how will the model be used.

Step 2. Examine the Model --

Step 2a. Detailed examination of the model: The user must precisely define model input data requirements, output predictions, and model assumptions.

Step 2b. Collect Preliminary Data and Performance of Sensitivity Analysis: Preliminary data are required to conduct a sensitivity analysis and determine the most important input variables.

Step 3. Evaluate the Feasibility of Field Validation -- Some models cannot be validated in the field, and the validator should consider this possibility.

Step 4. Develop Acceptance Criteria for Validations -- The model user must provide criteria against which the model is to be judged.

Step 5. Determine Field Validation Scenario -- Many different approaches to field validation are possible. A scenario should be identified and approved by the model user.

Step 6. Plan and Conduct Field Validations Which Should Include the Following Steps --

Step 6a. Select a Site and Compound(s): Consideration of model input requirements, analytical methods, sources of contamination, and site soil characteristics, etc. are among the many factors to consider in selecting a site and compound(s).

Step 6b. Develop a Field Study Design: Development of a detailed field sampling plan for the specific model compound and site.

Step 6c. Conduct Field Study: Implementation of the field plan is not addressed in these guidelines.

Step 6d. Sample Analysis and Quality Assurance: Many analytical procedures are available depending on the chemical and the matrix. Standardized methods should be used together with a sound quality assurance program.

Step 6e. Compare Model Performance with Acceptance Criteria: A comparison must be made between the performance of the model and the user's acceptance criteria using either graphical or statistical techniques (Hern and others, 1986:62).

Further development of the steps outlined in the above table, are given in the following sections.

<u>Step 1: Identify Model User's Need.</u> The modeler needs an in-depth understanding of the problem, from the user's point of view. All intended purposes must be understood, a priori, for the modeler to fully assess the utility of the model. The limitations of the model may thus be discovered to preclude appropriate further development, saving the user much expense by avoiding unnecessary validation work.

Step 2: Examine the Model. A determination of the assumptions used in constructing the model, the required model inputs and outputs, and obtaining appropriate test data for performing sensitivity analysis is necessary in order to properly examine the model. Input data must be defined as to the proper units, and whether the input data are spatially or temporarily averaged in some way, or represent an isolated point in space or time.

Model output needs to be defined in terms of model input. Furthermore, the sensitivity of model outputs to changes in the model's inputs must be determined. A large variation of outputs caused by a relatively small change in a particular parameter-input value would indicate a relatively large degree of model sensitivity to that parameter. Understanding sensitivity enables the better allocation of resources for subsequent data collection (Hern and others, 1986:64).

In his thesis, Enyeart (1994) performed a sensitivity analysis for the dynamic degradation model. In that work, Enyeart (1994) employed a simple, high and low

screening regime which was the only available, practical approach, given the model requirement for manual parameter change for each model run. With the exception of additional time-step-size (Δt) validation – confirming that the smaller time steps used in the version of the dynamic degradation model, developed for the current effort, is consistent with the output of the original model – the current effort relies solely on the sensitivity analysis performed in Enyeart's (1994) thesis.

<u>Step 3:</u> Evaluate the Feasibility of Field Validation. "Field validation is probably the most credible test of a model." However, field validation results may be inappropriately applied, and may therefore be of questionable value. For instance, a model which assumes a steady state or the existence of a dynamic equilibrium, may be problematic, since these conditions do not exist for long in nature. Large input sampling error for relatively sensitive parameters can lead to large output errors. Input parameters may not be readily available or quantifiable, and model output parameters may not be easily collected in the field, for comparison.

Although obtaining conclusive results from validation efforts is not always practical, and the process involved must be approached with caution, still, the value of field validation is apparent when considered with the alternative of relying on an unvalidated model, for which the user has no sense whatsoever for the behavior of the model under real-world conditions.

Step 4: Develop Acceptance Criteria for Validations. The user must determine the criteria used to accept or reject the model. This criteria must be determined prior to

validity testing the model, so that the propensity to "design the criteria to the model" is reduced. In other words, we do not wish to see how well the model predicts the field measured data, and then determine that the results are "close enough" (possibly introducing bias), but rather, more objectively determine the user's needs, and only then determine whether the model results are able to meet those needs.

The sensitivity analysis component of validity testing provides a measure of the required accuracy and precision for the model. The acceptance criteria should reflect the predictive ability of other available predictive methods, and the relative limits of their accuracy and precision requirements. Furthermore, the acceptance criteria should be stated in these same terms, and in terms of a confidence interval, if possible.

<u>Step 5: Determine Field Validation Scenario (Natural Conditions).</u> The "natural field condition" may be characterized by any combination of different soil types, climate, chemical and pollutant conditions, occurring simultaneously in the field test site. These "real world" conditions may constitute the key element for the ultimate model validation scenario.

<u>Step 6: Plan and Conduct Field Validations.</u> The field design of sampling and analysis was provided in the Borden field experiment and data set (Hubbard and others, 1994). Further discussion is provided in chapter 3 of this work.

<u>Step 6e: Compare Model Performance with Field Observations.</u> A number of different comparison schemes may be used to compare the model predictions with the

field observations; choosing among these will depend on the characteristics of the respective data. Rigorous statistical methods may be inappropriate, depending on whether the underlying statistical distributions are known, and on the comparability of the magnitudes of the data sets to be considered (Hern and Others, 1986:64).

Borden Site: Present and Past Investigations

Site Characteristics. The field investigation serving as the source of the data used for this comparative study, was performed at Canadian Forces Base Borden (CFB Borden). This site is located in Alliston, Ontario, Canada, in an inactive sand quarry, the base of which is about 100 by 250 meters, and which is relatively flat with little vegetative growth. The investigated sand aquifer is typical of ones used for public drinking water in the glaciated northeast. Up gradient of the quarry is an abandoned landfill, which is the source of a contaminant plume running underneath the test site, but having no effect on the upper part of the aquifer where the data for the current work were obtained.

The Borden test site has been studied extensively. The site was instrumented to study fate and transport of inorganic and halogenated organic compounds (Mackay, 1986), in addition to later, tracer tests being conducted using other gasoline components. The hydrology of the site is therefore well understood (Hubbard and others, 1994:2-1).

Original Purpose of Field Study. The Borden experiment was designed to investigated the behavior of solute plumes – some containing oxygenates – after they

have migrated some distance from the contaminant source. The object was to determine whether there was a co-solvency effect of the oxygenates on the gasoline plume, possibly making the gasoline constituents more soluble in the ground water, and to determine whether there was an effect on the overall degradation of the contaminants due to the presence of the oxygenates.

The present thesis work focused on the BTEX constituents of the American Petroleum Industry standard, regular unleaded PS-6 gasoline plume, without oxygenates. Target concentration for total BTEX for the experiment was set at 15 mg/L – about one tenth of saturation concentration – a level considered typical under such circumstance (Hubbard and others, 1994:3-2).

Site Physical and Chemical Hydrogeology

The Borden site, test aquifer, which is unconfined and extends down to about nine meters from the surface, is formed by glaciofluvial deposits with horizontal discontinuities consisting of medium to fine sands, as well as lenses of coarse sands, to silty clays (Macfarlane, 1983). What is believed to be an amorphous oxyhydroxide coating covers many of the mineral surfaces in this aquifer (Ball and others : 1990) (Hubbard and others, 1994:2-3).

Freyberg (1986), measured the spread of the concentration distribution about the plume center of mass by the spatial covariance structure. Temporal changes in this structure indicate the aquifer heterogeneity-induced changes in concentration distribution across the contaminant plume. Since the vertical thickness of the tracers remained

essentially unchanged, only the horizontal component of the spatial covariance tensor needs to be considered.

The sampling variability involved in measuring the vertical components of the covariance tensor were large, and the temporal variation in estimates of these could not be distinguished from sampling noise. The transverse dispersivity in the aquifer was determined to be an order of magnitude less than the advective dispersivity (Freyberg, 1986:77-78).

The low vertical and transverse dispersivity which exists in the Borden aquifer make it potentially ideal for making comparisons of the kind envisioned in this work. The centerline concentrations which are the major focus of the model output (see chapter 3, "Model Accommodation of Field Data") are well accommodated by the field data. These subjects will be treated in depth in the following chapters.

III. Methodology

<u>Overview</u>

The original thesis work covered the development of a static-plume model, a dynamic-plume model, and an aerobic-front velocity predictor, which is a regression model based on the dynamic-plume model output. This work is limited to validation testing the dynamic-plume model using the field data, and comparing the prediction of the Aerobic Front Velocity regression model with the field results.

The input parameters for the model are intended to be data that are readily available from a standard remedial investigation. However, obtaining values for the solid-phase electron acceptors for the Canadian Forces Base Borden aquifer was difficult. It is surprising that these numbers should be difficult to obtain for the Borden aquifer, as it is one of the most heavily studied sites in the literature.

The only reference found for solid-phase electron acceptors for this site was an article related to the detailed assessment of landfill leachates which included a reference to sand samples taken from the CFB Borden aquifer, which "contained 10-35 mmol/kg of leachable Fe, and 0.04-0.15 mmol/kg leachable Mn as oxide coatings (Dicken (unpublished), 1980, as *cited* by Nicholson)." The higher numbers correspond to the uncontaminated sands.

With the exception of the manganese and iron concentrations which were obtained from earlier investigations at CFB Borden, all required input values for the

model are included in the American Petroleum Industry (API) data set used in this work, and described more fully below.

The calculation for the necessary conversions from molar concentration given by Nicholson, to the model-required mass per volume concentration (mg/L) for Fe(III) and Mn(IV) is as follows. Using the larger number given for the (clean) soil, the concentration of solid-phase Iron(III) is

$$[Fe(III)] = \frac{\rho_{BS} \cdot [Fe(III)_{MD}] \cdot AW_{Fe}}{\eta} = 10,425 \text{ mg/L}.$$

Similarly, the appropriate calculation for Manganese(IV) is:

$$[Mn(IV)] = \frac{\rho_{BS} \cdot [Mn(IV)_{MD}] \cdot AW_{Mn}}{\eta} = 43.95 \text{ mg/L}.$$

where:

 $\rho_{\rm BS}$ = Bulk Soil Density^a = 1.76 kg/L

 $AW_{Fe} = Atomic Weight of Iron = 55.85 amu$

 AW_{Mn} = Atomic Weight of Manganese = 54.94 amu

[Fe_{MD}] = Molar Density of Iron(III) in Bulk Solids^a = 35 mMol/kg

 $[Mn_{MD}] = Molar Density of Mn(IV) in Bulk Solids^a = 0.15 mMol/kg$

 $\eta = \text{Aquifer Porosity}^{b} = 0.33$

^a(Nicholson, 1982 : 161-62), ^b(Hubbard, et.al., 1994 : 3-3), ^b(Freyberg, 1986 : 52)

The values obtained above for the solid-phase electron acceptors are not likely to be depleted significantly from the biodegradation of the contaminant plume considered in this study. These are high levels and could lead to substantial levels of the reduced species of Fe and Mn, which are very mobile under the slightly acidic and moderately reducing conditions in the CFB Borden aquifer (Nicholson and others, 1983 : 161-162).

Furthermore, the results of Enyeart's (1994) study showed that, above a certain minimum concentration, the ultimate degradation of contaminants was relatively insensitive to higher concentrations of Fe(III) and Mn(IV), and to the other anaerobic electron acceptors, as well.

This result is not surprising, given the contact time and amount of contaminant coming into contact with these solid electron acceptors, their relatively slow reaction rates, and given other conditions conducive to their reduction. Specifically, if there are plenty of other, preferred electron acceptors, or if the contaminant plume is not too large, or if it is moving so rapidly that contact time is minimized, for example, then the amount of solid-phase electron acceptors is not likely to be significantly depleted.

In the present work, the Fe(III) and Mn(IV) levels were kept at 1000 and 100 ppm, respectively, in order to fit the spreadsheet model's cell, numeric formatting settings (larger values caused a numeric overflow condition, and could not be easily fixed). Because of the model's insensitivity to the level of the anaerobic electron acceptors present (particularly at such high levels), the results are identical to those that would be obtained using the values as calculated in the equations, above. Simulations

eventually confirmed that anaerobic electron acceptors were never depleted to levels sufficient to affect degradation rates.

Other than the manganese and iron values, as previously noted, above, the source of all data is American Petroleum Industry (API) Publication Number 4601 (Hubbard and others, 1994).

Analysis of Pollution Source

The original model was developed assuming JP-4 as the contaminant. The current work will instead use a standard gasoline (PS-6), as supplied by the American Petroleum Institute (API). The field investigation on which the test of the subject model will be based, was performed by injecting a gasoline-contacted water into the shallow sand aquifer at CFB Borden (Barker, 1990) (Hubbard and others, API 4601).

The model must account for the portion of the electron acceptors reduced by the other-than-BTEX portion of the petroleum hydrocarbon contaminant. The reduction of electron acceptors by the other contaminant constituents makes them unavailable for oxidation of the BTEX.

API publication #4601 references a possible value for the BTEX mass factor for this investigation. Although BTEX comprises only about 15% of PS-6 gasoline, it makes up as much as 60% of the mass of the PS-6 constituents going into solution. (Hubbard and others, 1994: 3-2). The computation of this reported value did not exclude the non-degradable hydrocarbons, and so it is considered to be *low* as a basis for mass stoichiometry relationships. Therefore, a higher value will be used.

Enyeart (1994) found that some components of JP-4 are essentially nondegradable. That is, they are unlikely to degrade at significant rates compared with those for BTEX. The current work will assume that the BTEX mass fraction for the PS-6 gasoline are comparable to those for JP-4. Therefore, the BTEX fraction of total biodegradable hydrocarbons found by Enyeart for JP-4 (81%), will be used for the PS-6 gasoline. This assumption may be somewhat non-conservative in its effect, since it implies that there will be more electron acceptors available to degrade the BTEX constituents of the PS-6 fuel.

However, a portion of the hydrocarbon contaminant will be sorbed onto the organic material in the soil, and this will cause an electron acceptor demand not measured in sampling only the ground-water dissolved BTEX. This is conservative in effect, and tends to counter the effect caused by the assumption of a non-conservative, non-degradable hydrocarbon fraction.

Model Verification and Consistency of Results

In the analysis performed to ensure consistency of model results done by Enyeart (1994), it was found that the model achieved consistent results when both the Δt and the Δx are kept below certain values. Furthermore, implied in this analysis is that the water input ratio, or $V_{rel}^*\Delta t/\Delta x$, should be kept within a certain range. Also, by reasoning similar to that above for the water input ratio, the input ratio of the solid electron acceptors (or soil input ratio: $V_{soil}^*\Delta t/\Delta x$) into the plume must not exceed one. For the Borden aquifer data, where the solid input ratio is 3.448 times as great as the water input

ratio, this puts an upper limit on the water input ratio of about 0.29, in order to keep the ratio less than 1.

In Enyeart's work, conservative values were used for both Δt and Δx . For example, Δt was tested and proved to be small enough at 2.4 days – that is, simulation results were consistent throughout a range of Δt , from 0.05 to 2.4 days – but a value of 0.5 day was used to be conservative (Enyeart, 1994:48). For Δx , a value of 1.0 feet was deemed small enough, and in the present work a value of $\Delta x = 0.1004$ foot was used. The water input ratio used in Enyeart's model testing was: $V^*\Delta t/\Delta x = 0.258$, which compares with the ratio of $V^*\Delta t/\Delta x = 0.287$ used in the present work.

As already mentioned, in the current effort it was necessary to increase the *resolution* of the model because the relative velocity (V_{REL}) found in the field was low compared to Enyeart's test data, and so the number of plume sections was increased, and hence Δx was reduced. The Δt was kept at 0.5 day, in order to maintain nearly the same water input ratio as used in Enyeart's test data, which was prudent to avoid the introduction of possible *averaging errors*, which could be introduced if the water input ratio was allowed to be set too low.

Because the water input ratio affects the amount of averaging used to model the *mixing* of the continuously introduced, electron-acceptor carrying ground water, if it is set too small then unrealistically small average values of electron acceptor concentration might be obtained in plume sections, resulting in an apparent loss of electron acceptor, and accumulating error, as the model is run. This is shown in the analysis performed by

Enyeart (1994). When the Δx was increased to 1.2 foot – thus decreasing the water input ratio – inconsistently high values of contaminant were observed, due to the apparent lowered electron-acceptor concentration caused by the averaging effect (Enyeart, 1994 : 53).

Because of the nature of the Borden site field input data parameters – the retardation factor and, hence, the water input ratio was low, leading to undesirable averaging effects compared to the test data set used to develop the original dynamic degradation model – the present work involved modifying the original dynamic degradation model to increase its resolution. This was done by increasing the number of plume sections from 10 to 98 (reducing the Δx from .9843 to 0.1004) – and using the highest retardation value found in the field. Keeping the Δt and the Δx below the limits found in the sensitivity analysis, and keeping the water input ratio close to the conservative ratio used in the test case of Enyeart's thesis, should ensure results from the present model (with 98 sections) are consistent with Enyeart's model (with 10 sections) when run with the same data set.

This was tested by resetting the current model (98 sections) with the original (test) data set and running it forward to several points in time, and comparing the results with the original model (10 sections), run the same way. The results are shown in fig 7. The analysis performed by Enyeart, together with efforts to keep both the time step Δt , the section length Δx , and the water input ratio well within conservative parameters, as well as the check on model consistency as charted in figure 7, show that the current model can be expected to produce results consistent with the original model.



Fig. 7. Comparison of Model Results: Original Model (10 plume sections) with Currently Developed Model (98 plume sections). Model Consistency is Maintained.

There are plenty of solid-phase electron acceptors present in the Borden aquifer, the anaerobic-degradation rate is relatively low, and the contaminant-plume velocity (V_{SOIL}) (i.e., the velocity of introduction, with the soil, of solid-phase electron acceptors into the front of the plume) is high compared to the relative ground-water/contaminantplume velocity (V_{REL}) (i.e., the velocity of introduction of dissolved electron acceptors into the rear of the plume). The overall impact of these conditions to the dynamic degradation model's output (prediction) should be a relatively flat distribution of contaminant concentration in the parts of the plume away from the aerobic front. That is, the model should be expected to predict that degradation of contaminant will occur evenly, across the plume, as a result of the high level of anaerobic electron acceptors, which will not be significantly depleted due to their high rate of replenishment (high V_{SOE}).

The aerobic electron acceptor (and the other dissolved electron acceptors), carried into the plume with the ground water, will result in preferential degradation from the rear of the plume, forward. An illustration of these results is given in the following figure (figure 8).



Figure 8. Contaminant Distribution Across Model Plume in Time

Model Accommodation of Field Data

In order to successfully run and test the model, a proper interpretation of the input parameters, as represented by the field data, must be made. Several approaches were considered for the initial BTEX concentrations. It was determined that the known mass of BTEX injected into the aquifer be considered as the basis for a uniform concentration calculation over the volume, based on the injection time and geometry. This better fits the model assumption that the initial concentration is evenly distributed throughout the plume, and establishes a mass basis for the calculation.

The model assumes a zero width to the plume, but may accommodate mass calculations through the use of a width-representative centerline-concentration. Therefore, it was decided to use such a representative concentration for the initial BTEX concentrations. These will be based on the known concentrations of the injected contaminants, the time over which the injection occurred, and the groundwater velocity in the vicinity of the injection well.

Once the initial conditions have been entered into the model, and the model is run to a predetermined point in time, comparison of the model's predicted results with the measured field results can be accomplished.

A proper interpretation of the results, as they compare to the field data, must be determined. In order to compare the spatial distribution of contaminant mass in the field-measured plume, it must be divided in some way analogous to the model, which displays the predicted contaminant concentrations within each plume segment. In this way the predicted concentrations, and the changing distribution of those concentrations, can be compared to their analogous field-measured values.

Aerobic Front Analysis

The Aerobic Front Velocity, or AFV_{10} , is the velocity of the front delineated by the bioremediation of BTEX to below the 10 ppm level, corresponding to a 4 ppm

Benzene level (Enyeart, 1994: 40), as it occurs from the rear to the front of the plume. This velocity will be measured by mapping the spatial movement of the benzene concentration as it is reduced to 4 ppm, or lower, relative to the predicted center of mass of the contaminant plume, based on the velocity retardation factor, a function of the organic content of the soil. The concentration measurements are taken over each of the model's plume segments at specific points in time for this calculation.

Comparison of the AFV_{10} predicted by the model with the AFV_{10} measured in the field is an important focus of this work. A primary consideration is how the model output is to be spatially aligned with the field measurements to facilitate this comparison. The model is one-dimensional and does not account for dispersion of the contaminant plume, and so the plume is modeled as a centerline concentration characteristic of the width of the plume, and with a constant plume length. It is this constant-length center-line concentration model that must be spatially aligned with the field measured plume.

The position of the contaminant plume center of mass at any particular time, in general, is not that predicted by the retarded velocity of the plume alone. The rate at which contaminant mass is being degraded at any particular area of the plume depends on the distribution within the plume of conditions favorable for biodegradation, leading to a change in mass distribution. Therefore, the center of mass of the plume may appear to move at a different rate than the velocity predicted by considering groundwater and sorption affects alone.

Put simply, the model measures the AFV_{10} as the speed at which the 4 ppm benzene front moves across the constant length centerline of the model, which is divided

into sections allowing delineation of this effect. There is no such constant reference relative to the plume as it is delineated by the field investigations. Therefore, such a reference needs to be defined.

The field measurements include the center of mass of the plume for each contaminant, as well as the center of mass of the conservative tracer (chloride). The chloride tracer thereby gives an indication of the groundwater velocity, and the comparison of this with the contaminant plume center of mass gives the retardation factor.

The length of the conservative plume changes in time (because of dispersion during flow over a given period). The conservative plume's length at any given time, divided by the retardation factor, is used as the standard, or *ruler* for the expected length of the contaminant plume at that time, without consideration for losses from the back of the plume due to biodegradation (Heyse, 1995).

Figure 9 illustrates some of these basic concepts. Three snapshots in time are shown of one plume as it is transported via advection, spread out through dispersiondiffusion, and, in this hypothetical case, selectively bioremediated from the rear of the plume forward – caused by the introduction of dissolved electron acceptors from the rear – as groundwater overtakes the sorption-retarded contaminant plume. This loss of mass – selectively from the rear of the plume – causes the center of mass to be shifted progressively forward compared to the hypothetical point where the center of mass would otherwise be, based on contaminant velocity alone.

In this scheme, the center of the model's plume length, or ruler – divided into sections depicting a dynamic contaminant gradient – is positioned over this hypothetical, velocity-predicted, center of mass (note: the ruler *grows* with the hypothetical size of the plume, based on the size of the conservative tracer plume). In this way, the AFV₁₀ may be measured as the dissolved electron acceptors (most notably O_2) reduce the contaminant concentration from the left to the right along the plume-length ruler. Note in figure 9, for example, that the 4 ppm isopleth moves from the left, along the ruler in time, providing the basis of the AFV₁₀.

The illustration at time $t = t_2$, shows how the values measured in the field might be *fitted* to the length of the model's set-length ruler. In this way, an indication of the mass along the centerline of the plume is captured for direct comparison with the model.



Data Set Characteristics

Applicability of Current Data Set. For the current study, the API Publication 4601 data set (Hubbard and others, 1994), from a study performed at Canadian Forces Base Borden was chosen. These data were collected in order to study the co-solvency effects of gasoline oxygenates on chemical fate and transport. The data were considered well suited for this work because of the similarity of pollutant compounds studied, to those for which the dynamic degradation model was developed. In addition, the collected data are compatible with the required input parameters of the model, the Borden site is relatively homogeneous with respect to its hydrogeology, the aquifer exhibits low dispersivity in the transverse and vertical directions (Freyberg, 1986 : 77-78), and the overall data quality is high.

Additionally, the compounds of interest (BTEX) were present at high-enough levels to enable long-term tracking of their fate and transport; a single, uniform application of the compounds was done (the simplest situation), and a known mass of pollutants was released.

The data was determined to be particularly suitable due to the dense piezometer sampling network covering the extent of the plume for the entire time period of the intrinsic degradation of the plume. The quality of the data is known, and although not used directly in the statistical comparison of data in this work, it may be used in later efforts to extend this work, and lends credibility to the results obtained (Freyberg, 1986 : 77-78).

Model Acceptance Criteria

Following the guidelines laid out in Table 3., to the extent possible, the model user's needs are identified as the ability to predict the aerobic front velocity, or AFV_{10} , given certain easily obtained site hydrogeologic and chemical parameters. These model requirements, the most important predictor variables, have been determined previously through sensitivity analysis (Enyeart, 1994).

Furthermore, the underlying assumption of this thesis is that the model is amenable to field validation. The AFV_{10} model requires as input the readily obtained field parameters of dissolved oxygen, BTEX concentration, and the relative velocity of the ground water to the contaminant plume. The scope of this thesis effort made it mandatory to find a pre-existing data set.

The Borden site data set (Hubbard and others, 1994), as described above, not only fit the input data requirements, but included a body of analysis of spatial moments for determining the remaining contaminant mass in time, and vertically-integrated plume contaminant isopleth maps, for determining the AFV₁₀, for each sampling event in time.

In addition, this data set provided the other input parameters (site hydrogeologic parameters, anaerobic electron acceptor levels, sorption-desorption retardation factor) needed to run the underlying dynamic degradation model. This data set was therefore quite suitable to the task at hand, and might have served as a suitable template for developing a field study for this model's validation purposes.

The most important step in the current validation work is to develop the criteria for accepting or rejecting whether the model has passed the current round of validity testing. The rationale for this step is crucial to the set up of the comparison scenario.

<u>The AFV₁₀ Model.</u> Eneyart (1994) originally tested the AFV₁₀ regression model by using it to predict output values for the underlying dynamic degradation simulation model, on which the regression model was based. This was done by choosing for the input to the dynamic degradation model, values near the upper and lower limits of the

range of test input values (Table 4) used in the simulation model for the development of the AFV_{10} regression model, and then comparing the resulting output with that predicted by the AFV_{10} model, at the 95% prediction interval.

The significance of the prediction-interval analysis is that it provides a measure of the range around the regression-model predicted value, within which the value for a newly derived and independent single observation of the underlying process generating the data is expected to fall a certain percentage of the time.

<u>AFV₁₀ Model Validation Criteria.</u> In the current work, in addition to using the 95% prediction interval to test individual observations, the 95% confidence interval will be used to compare both the dynamic degradation model, and the field measured value of the aerobic front velocity. The confidence interval will be used to compare the average of several AFV₁₀ values with the predicted mean AFV₁₀ from the regression model. If the resulting values fall within the 95% prediction, or the 95% confidence interval, respectively, then the validation will be accepted, and this step of the validation of the AFV₁₀ regression model will be considered successful.

<u>The Dynamic Degradation Model.</u> Another check of the validity of the AFV_{10} model may be performed by testing the underlying dynamic degradation simulation model. If this model is found to be deficient, it would not reflect well on the derivative AFV_{10} predictor. If this underlying foundation of the AFV_{10} model is found to be performing satisfactorily, it should bolster the perceived usefulness of the AFV_{10} model.

In order to test the dynamic degradation simulation model, it was determined to use the single most valid determinant of whether intrinsic bioremediation has occurred. The loss of contaminant mass in the plume over time is the key consideration in determining whether bioremediation has occurred. In order to compute the predicted mass of contaminant remaining in the plume at a given time, the concentration of contaminant is summed across all plume sections, and then averaged across the plume by dividing by the number of sections in the plume.

The data set contains the mass (grams) calculated by the method of spatial moments, using the zeroth moment, for each of the data subsets. These masses are to be compared to the total remaining mass predicted by the simulation model. The model output is in units of concentration, and parts-per-million had to be converted to mass (grams) by scaling according to the fraction left of the original, time zero concentration, and the corresponding mass (grams) measurement at the time of the injection. This being done, the masses remaining in the plume may be compared at different points in time for the dynamic model, and the field measured data.

Dynamic Degradation Model Validation Criteria. As a measurement of how well the two mass values so obtained may compare, it has been determined that, given the assumptions and limitations of the dynamic degradation model, and the limitations inherent in the field data, a simple fractional comparison is all that is warranted.

Following this line of reasoning, and with a pragmatic, common-sense management approach, it was determined that a ratio of model predicted to field
measured rate of mass loss should equal at least 50%, and be no more than 150%. The reasoning is as follows.

First, "one-half" is an easily and widely understood numerical concept. It is easy to communicate, visualize, remember, and to grasp its relative significance. The proposed acceptance criteria range of 50% to 150% amounts to the model predicted value falling within "plus-or-minus one-half" of the field measured value.

Second, the assumptions incorporated into the model are somewhat conservative, overall. Therefore the ratio of the model to the field mass-loss rates is likely to be less than one: a conservative overestimation of the time to cleanup. On the conservative side, this amounts to a safety factor of two (i.e., 1/2). It is potentially less damaging to overestimate the time to cleanup (i.e., a small "rate" of contaminant mass loss) and so a factor of two, given the level of uncertainty and the conservative assumptions, is not excessive.

On the non-conservative end of the acceptance criteria range, because of the possibly serious repercussions associated with overestimating the rate of contaminant mass loss, and the large degree of uncertainty involved, a smaller safety factor of 1.5 (i.e., 1 + 1/2) will be used. Although consistent with the safety factor used in the non-conservative case – they are both based on one-half the field mass-loss rate – it is smaller safety factor relative to the base value than the safety factor used on the conservative side of the acceptance criteria range, because a non-conservative error is more serious than a conservative error.

Although this "safety factor" compounds the factors of safety inherent in most of the assumptions of the model, it is not excessive since the magnitude of the other factors may be unknown, and there are a few assumptions in the model which may accumulate in the non-conservative direction, as well (Enyeart, 1994 : 43). Among these non-conservative assumptions are that the microbes present will degrade the substrate, and that no acclimation lag time will occur before microorganisms begin their degradation work.

IV. Data Analysis: Model Predictions Versus Field Measurements

Analysis of Data

<u>The AFV₁₀ Regression Model: Aerobic Velocity.</u> The criteria for acceptance of the AFV₁₀ predictor regression model, in the context of the current validation scenario (limited to the current data set), has been set at the 95% prediction interval. This prediction interval was previously used by Enyeart to determine whether or not the dynamic degradation model's results were consistent with the regression model.

This regression model was derived from analysis of several data output sets – covering the spectrum of expected combinations of input parameters – from the dynamic degradation model. The results thus compared using the prediction interval were those obtained from running the dynamic degradation model for input parameter values at or near the upper and lower limits for the relative velocity (V_{REL}), and BTEX concentration (C(btex)), expected to be encountered under field conditions.

The significance of the prediction-interval analysis is that it provides a measure of the range around the regression-model predicted value, within which the value for a newly derived and independent observation of the underlying process generating the data is expected to fall a certain percentage of the time. When applied to the field data, the significance of this test is that it allows a measurement of how well the field data compare with the regression model's predicted value.

and the second	relopment. *Cases A		BTEX (ppm)	AFV_{10} (ft/day)
Case	V _{REL} (ft/day)	$O_2(ppm)$	BIEA (ppiii)	$\begin{bmatrix} AI' v_{10} (IU uay) \end{bmatrix}$
1	1.0	4.0	20	0.068
1	1.0			
2	1.0	4.0	33	0.04
3	1.0	4.0	40	0.04
4	1.0	4.0	50	0.025
4	1.0	4.0		
5	0.05	4.0	33	0.0015
6	0.11	4.0	33	0.005
7	0.5	4.0	33	0.025
/	0.5	4.0		0.025
8	0.76	4.0	33	0.0325
-				
9	1.0	4.0	33	0.035
10	1.5	4.0	33	0.053
10	1.5	4.0		0.055
11	0.5	2	33	0.01
12	0.5	2.5	33	0.012
			22	0.015
13	0.5	3	33	0.015
14	0.5	3.5	33	0.02
17	0.0	2.0		
15	0.5	5	33	0.025
				0.00015
16*	0.044	2.5	20	0.00215
17*	0.051	3	15	0.0350
1/*	0.031	5	1.5	
18*	0.07	4	15	0.00603
			-	
19*	0.091	4.5	15	0.0134

Table 4. Dynamic Degradation Cases used in AFV₁₀ Regression Model Development. *Cases Added to Extend Valid Range of AFV₁₀ Model.

20*	0.141	4.5	15	0.0118
21*	.229	3.5	20	0.0123

Table 4 Cont. Dynamic Degradation Cases used in AFV₁₀ Regression Model Development, *Cases Added to Extend Valid Range of AFV₁₀ Model.

The underlying chemical and hydrogeologic processes represented by the model are assumed to be the ones most responsible for BTEX degradation in the field. Although the regression model was developed based on dynamic degradation model input and output variable sets, and these were amended to include cases similar to the presently considered field data set, the newly observed field values for deriving the dependent variable (the AFV₁₀) are considered to be independent of the regression model. Table 4, above, shows the dynamic degradation model input (independent) and output (dependent) parameters used in the development of the AFV₁₀ regression model.

The first 15 cases shown in the above table are the original ones used by Enyeart to develop the AFV10 regression model. In addressing the test site's data used for validity checking the model (the "Borden"data set), the regression data set was amended to 21 cases. The resulting regression model will be discussed in later sections of this chapter. The results of the original regression (with 15 cases) are shown in the following Statistix[™] table.

STEPWISE REGRESSION	OF AFV10			
UNFORCED VARIABLES: F TO ENTER 4.00 F TO EXIT 4.00	BTEX BTEX2 O2 OSQ	VREL VRELSQ		
STEP R SQ	MSE T	B K B K B K C K K K K		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	A . C . E . A B C . E .		
RESULTING STEPWISE VARIABLE COEFFI	MODEL CIENT STD ERROR	STUDENT'S T	P	VIF
CONSTANT 0.08 BTEX -0.00 BTEX2 4.621E O2 0.00 sVREL 0.0	036 0.02113 453 0.00108 05 1.499E-05	3.80 -4.20 3.08	0.0035 0.0018 0.0116 0.0054 0.0000	35.3 35.9 1.1 1.2
CASES INCLUDED 15 MISSING CASES 0	R SQUARED ADJ R SQ	0.9646 MSE 0.9504 SD	1.646E-05 0.00406	
VARIABLES NOT IN TH CORRE VARIABLE MULTIPL	LATIONS			
VARIABLE MOLIFIE OSQ 0.9905 VRELSQ 0.9566				

Table 5. Statistix[™] v.4.1 Output for Stepwise Regression of Dynamic Degradation Model Input and Output Parameters; 15 Cases Included

The resulting equation is

 $AFV_{10} = 0.08036 - 0.00453 * BTEX + 0.00539 * O_2 ...$ + 0.03671 * V_{REL} + 4.621 E-5 * $BTEX^2$. Note that the coefficients given in this regression analysis differs somewhat from the original regression model developed by Enyeart, which is given by

 $AFV_{10} = 0.099 - 0.007 * BTEX + 0.010 * O_2 + 0.029 * V_{REL} + 8.1 E-5 * BTEX^2$.

The reasons for this discrepancy are unknown. Perhaps the analysis Enyeart performed included a typographical error in the input data (no longer available as entered), or possibly, the algorithms used in StatistixTM v.4.0, used by Enyeart, are different than those used in the version (4.1) used in the present work. The predicted value of AFV_{10} for the Borden site field input parameters, and the 95% prediction interval based on this regression, are shown in table 6.

Table 6. Statistix[™] v.4.1 Predicted Value of AFV₁₀ With 95% Prediction Interval; 15 Cases Included

PREDICTED/FITTED VALUES OF AFV10 LOWER PREDICTED BOUND 0.0237 PREDICTED VALUE 0.0404 UPPER PREDICTED BOUND 0.0570 SE (PREDICTED VALUE) 7.483E-03	
UNUSUALNESS (LEVERAGE) 2.4026 PERCENT COVERAGE 95.0 CORRESPONDING T 2.23	
PREDICTOR VALUES: BTEX = 16.980, BTEX2= 288.32, O2 = 4.0000, VREL = 0.0580	

The predicted bounds of the 95% range are 0.0237 to 0.0570 ft/day. This range encompasses the value predicted by Enyeart's regression model (0.0405 ft/day), but it does not contain the value of the AFV_{10} measured directly from the dynamic degradation

model (0.010 ft/day). The observed AFV_{10} from the field measurements (0.0155 ft/day; see Appendix II) is not contained at the 95% level, either.

The Borden site field data parameters lie well outside the range of dynamic degradation model input parameter values used in the development of the AFV_{10} regression model. For the present work, it was decided that new cases would need to be developed in order to extend the regression model to cases such as the Borden site; that is, to sites with low BTEX, and low V_{REL} . The last six cases in Table 4 were thus added, and the resulting regression of the amended data set are shown in the following table.

Table 7. Statistix [™] v.4.1 Output for Stepwise Regression of Dynamic	
Degradation Model Input and Output Parameters; 21 Cases Included	

UNFORC F TO	ED VARIAE	1.00	3TEX2 O2 OSQ	B BT TEO EXOS	V R V E R L E S		
STEP	R SQ	MSE	Т	X 2 2 Q	LQ		
1 2 3 4	0.8665 0.9031	3.590E-05	-3.56 + 2.53 + -2.14 +	, B C .	E. E.		
RESULT VARIAE		VISE MODEL DEFFICIENT	STD ERROR	STUI	DENT'S T	P	VIF
CONSTA BTEX2 O2 VREL VRELSQ	-1	.366E-05 0.00513 0.06503	0.00679 2.867E-06 0.00170 0.01059 0.00731		-1.77 -4.76 3.02 6.14 -2.14	$0.0081 \\ 0.0000$	1.7 1.0 13.7 11.8
	INCLUDED IG CASES	21 0	~	0.9246 0.9058	MSE SD	2.967E-05 0.00545	

The resulting equation is

$$AFV_{10} = -0.01201 - 1.366 \text{ E-5} * BTEX^2 + 0.0513 * \text{O}_2 \dots + 0.06503 * V_{REL} - 0.01562 * V_{REL}^2.$$

Note that in the amended model, as developed using stepwise regression on the ammended data set, the BTEX term has fallen out, and instead a new term, V_{REL}^2 has been included. This is merely the result of the stepwise regression procedure, as performed on the ammended data set, using the StatistixTM v.4.1 software package. The resulting confidence interval for the Borden site, model validation parameters, is given in the following table.

Table 8. Statistix[™] v.4.1 Fitted Value of AFV₁₀ With 95% Confidence Interval; 21 Cases Included

CONFIDENCE FITTED VALUES OF AFV10
PERCENT COVERAGE95.0LOWER FITTED BOUND3.682E-03
8.313E-03
UPPER FITTED BOUND0.0129
SE (FITTED VALUE)2.185E-03PREDICTOR VALUES: BTEX2 = 288.32,
02 = 4.0000, VREL = 0.0580,
VRELSQ = 3.364E-03

The amended regression model's confidence interval bounds (0.00368 to 0.0129 ft/day) now compare rather well at the 95% level with the AFV_{10} predicted by the dynamic degradation model (0.010 ft/day). The AFV_{10} measured in the field at the Borden site of 0.0155 ft/day (see Table 9 and Appendix II), however, falls outside of this

confidence interval. The amended model has therefore not met the criteria for acceptance (see chapter 3, "Model Acceptance Criteria"), according to this stage of the overall model validity testing scenario. These results do not compare well with the prediction of Enyeart's original regression model, either (see Table 6, and contiguous text).

Table 9. Field Me	easurement Summ	nary for Co	omputed A	erobic Fro	nt Veloc	ities
AFV at Several Contamir	nant Levels	(Calculations	end day:		
Between Subsequent Tin		42	106	317	398	476
Interpolate for 4 ppm	begin day: 6	0.028	0.0119	0.0155	0.0101	0.0118
Interpolate for 4 ppm	begin day: 42		0.00257	0.0157	0.00995	0.0112
Interpolate for 1.5 ppm	begin day: 106			0.0225	0.0131	
Interpolate for 1 ppm	begin day: 317				0.0056	0.022
1			AFV = 0.015			/
Interpolate for .35 ppm	begin day: 398	= SUM (a	ll values)/14	values		0.0374

Comparing the individual observations calculated for the aerobic front velocities in Table 9 with the prediction interval bounds given in Table 10 (-0.0041 to 0.0208 ft/day), of the 14 AFV values calculated, 10 of them are contained within the 95% prediction interval. This is a good indication that the regression model adequately predicts the bioremediation in the field, and the model therefore meets the criteria for acceptance according to this stage of the regression model validity testing. The AFV₁₀ predicted by the dynamic degradation model (0.010 ft/day) also compares well with this prediction interval.

PREDICTED VALUES OF AFV10
PERCENT COVERAGE95.0LOWER PREDICTED BOUND -4.127E-03
PREDICTED VALUE8.313E-03
0.0208
SE (PREDICTED BOUND 0.0208
SE (PREDICTED VALUE)PREDICTED VALUE5.869E-03PREDICTOR VALUES: BTEX2 = 288.32,
02 = 4.0000, VREL = 0.0580,
VRELSQ = 3.364E-03

Table 10. Statistix[™] v.4.1 Predicted Value of AFV₁₀ With 95% Prediction Interval; 21 Cases Included

<u>The Dynamic Degradation Model: Measured Versus Predicted Mass.</u> In addition to the comparison of the predicted and measured aerobic front velocity (AFV₁₀), the predicted and the measured mass of contaminant (benzene) remaining after various time periods were compared. These values are provided by the Borden site data set (Hubbard and others, 1994 : 7-1, 7-9), and by the average of the summation of benzene levels across all the plume sections of the dynamic degradation



Figure 10. Mass of Benzene Remaining After Degradation as Predicted by the Dynamic Degradation Model and Measured at the Borden Site

model. Plots of the total benzene mass for the dynamic degradation model converted to mass units, and the field measured mass (obtained by spatial moment analysis) are shown in figure 10.

Visually, the two plots seem to compare well. The basis of the above chart is found in Table 11, below. This table also shows the comparison of the slopes for the two plots of the chart. Comparing the slopes provides a better indication of how well the dynamic degradation simulation model predicts overall intrinsic bioremediation.

Comparison of the slopes of the mass loss over time for the simulation model versus the field measurements – as shown in Table 11, model predicted mass loss is 81% of the field measured mass loss – shows that they are well within ± 50%, as specified in advance as the criteria for this comparison (see chapter 3, "Model Acceptance Criteria").

 Table 11. Data for Comparison of Mass by Dynamic Degradation Model Simulation and

 Field Measured Values with Computation of Slope Ratios for Comparison of Trend

	Comparison of I Field Measur	Dynamic Degra ed Mass Loss	dation Model Pred Computed Using	dicted Benzene Method of Spati	Mass Loss with al Moments	
Day	Model Mass	Measured Mass	Model Slope from day 106 to 476	Field Meas Slope: day 106 to 476	Slope Ratio: Mod/Field	Mass Loss Model as % of Field
106	15.44	14.51				
317	9.58	5.50				
398	7.71	5.21				
476	6.10	2.89	-0.025	-0.031	0.81	81%

Benzene Concentration Value Measurements from Field Data. The basis of the model verification comparison conducted in this work is the determination of the field values (see Figure 9, and Chapter 3, "Aerobic Front Analysis"), as measured along the

plume centerline from the constant concentration isopleth maps from the depth integrated data (see Appc. II and III). The measurements performed to determine the aerobic front velocity from field values are shown on the isopleth maps in Appendix III.

The primary difficulty encountered when making these measurements was in determining the positions of the leading and trailing edges of the conservative tracer plume, which was the basis for laying the center line ruler along the corresponding contaminant plume in accordance with the scheme depicted in Figure 9. This center line ruler was used to divide the plume into sections along its center line, in order to lay out positions for determining contaminant levels in the contaminant plume, analogous to the way the simulation model plume is divided into sections. By comparing the position of contaminant levels in time – for different sampling dates – along the center line ruler, aerobic front velocities were determined in a similar way for both the model, and the field measured values, facilitating a direct comparison of the two.

It was more difficult to determine the leading and trailing plume edge positions for the later sampling dates (days 317, 398, and 476) than it was for those of the earlier sampling dates (days 6, 42, and 106). This is because the two plumes (conservative tracer and benzene contaminant) became more dispersed as they traversed longer distances, and they became more separated from one another as the benzene contaminant plume movement was retarded due to sorption effects. As the plumes became progressively more separated, the placement of the center line ruler on the contaminant plume relied more heavily on scaling based on the retardation factor. Additionally, the sampling network was much less dense for the later sampling dates. All these effects

combined resulted in less confidence in determining the position of the edges of the plume for the later sampling dates.

The principle of proportionality was used to *extrapolate* out away from the constant concentration isopleths of the conservative tracer plume, the zero level location used to determine the plume's leading and trailing edges. In other words, the position of the zero concentration level at the leading edge of the plume – which was not plotted directly – was determined relative to and proportional to the position of the existing, plotted contours. This method was supplemented by reliance on nearby point values, outside of the concentration contour plots, such as the 5 ppm value near the plume's leading-edge line for the day 398 plot (see App. III).

The results of the aerobic front velocity measurements are shown in Appendix II, Section A.1. The results have been calculated in several ways, as an average over all sampling dates, and for various combinations of earlier and later dates, in order to minimize the influence of the less reliable, later sampling dates. The overall average for the AFV₁₀ of 0.0155 ft/day is shown to be in good agreement with those obtained using only earlier sampling dates, as well as various combinations of of data from earlier, and later sampling dates.

V. Conclusions and Recommendations

Conclusions

The dynamic degradation simulation model was shown to meet the criteria of the validation test. The AFV₁₀ predictor regression model derived from it was shown to pass most of the limited validation tests, according to the criteria developed in chapter 3. The one criteria for which this model failed a validation test was for the comparison of the average of the field measured aerobic front velocity values to the 95% confidence interval for the AFV10 regression model fitted value. Although this average field value did not fall within the model's 95% confidence interval – it was 20% higher than the upper bound and therefore did not satisfy the criteria for this part of the validation test – it was off in the conservative direction and still met the \pm 50% management criteria developed for the dynamic degradation simulation model, a criteria which reasonably could be applied here, as well.

The model's 95% prediction interval was used to compare individual aerobic front velocity field values, and it was found that 10 out of 14 of the field measured values met this criteria. Based on this validation, plus the results of the confidence interval comparison described above, overall the validation of the AFV10 regression model was determined to be a success.

The significance of this validation is limited to the narrow scope of this work: the Borden site data set (Hubbard and others, 1994). More extensive validation of the AFV_{10}

regression model, and its underlying basis, the dynamic degradation model, will be necessary to fully validate the current models.

In this work it was found that the original AFV_{10} regression model equation was in error (this chapter, "The AFV_{10} Regression Model: Aerobic Velocity" section), and it was corrected. In addition, the AFV_{10} model was "extended" in its range of "coverage" of expected field conditions, by the addition of six cases with low relative velocity (V_{REL}), and low BTEX initial concentrations. These may be viewed as minor adjustments to the model to accommodate these previously unanticipated field conditions.

Recommendations for Further Research

Additional validation work using actual site data, such as that undertaken in this work, would be the most obvious follow-on research to this work. With the extension of the regression model to accommodate cases of low BTEX and low V_{REL} , such as found in the Borden site data, it is hoped that the regression model now will accommodate a wide range of site conditions.

Finding suitable data sets to compare with the model's output, it is anticipated, will continue to pose a challenge to the investigator. The Borden site data set used in the current work, was particularly well suited for the task of comparing site contaminant levels with those predicted from the model's output because of the relative hydrogeologic uniformity of the Borden site aquifer. The resulting, "well-behaved" contaminant plume constant-concentration isopleth contour mapping (see Appendix 2), allowed a relatively straightforward comparison of the AFV₁₀.

Ultimately, further validation testing of the AFV_{10} regression model will require comparing its results with a number of field data sets derived from a wide variety of sites, encompassing the full spectrum of likely field conditions. Only when this has been accomplished can the model be proposed for use in the field, for use by the IRP site manager as a screening tool for the initial determination of the feasibility of intrinsic bioremediation.

Bibliography

- Baedecker, Mary Jo and others. "Crude Oil in a Shallow Sand and Gravel Aquifer III. Biogeochemical Reactions and Mass Balance Modeling in Anoxic Groundwater." in Applied Geochemistry, 8: 569-586 (1993).
- Barlaz, Morton A. and others. <u>Rate and Extent of Natural Anaerobic Bioremediation of</u> <u>BTEX Compounds in Ground Water Plumes.</u> Paper. North Carolina State University and R. S. Kerr Laboratory, 1992.
- Bennett, P.C. and others. "Crude Oil in a Shallow Sand and Gravel Aquifer-I. Hydrogeology and Inorganic Geochemistry," <u>Applied Geochemistry, 8:</u> 529-549 (1993).
- Blaisdell, Capt Rick A. and Capt Mark E. Smallwood. <u>Evaluation of the Total Petroleum</u> <u>Hydrocarbon Standard for Cleanup of Petroleum Contaminated Sites.</u> MS thesis, AFIT/GEE/ENV/93S-1. School of Engineering, Air Force Institute of Technology (AETC), Wright-Patterson AFB OH, September 1993.
- Borden, Robert C. "Natural Bioremediation of Hydrocarbon-Contaminated Ground Water," in <u>Handbook of Bioremediation</u>. Ed. John E. Matthews. Boca Raton FL: Lewis Publishers, 1994.
- Bouwer, Edward J. "Bioremediation of Chlorinated Solvents Using Alternate Electron Acceptors," in <u>Handbook of Bioremediation</u>. Ed. John E. Matthews. Boca Raton FL: Lewis Publishers, 1994.
- Chapelle, Francis H. <u>Ground-Water Microbiology and Chemistry.</u> New York: John Wiley & Sons, 1993.
- Dicken, R., 1980. Landfill leachate contaminant patterns and soil water geochemistry at <u>C.F.B. Borden, Ontario</u>. M.Sc. Project, University of Waterloo, Waterloo, Ont. (unpublished).
- Dominico, P.A., and Franklin W. Schwartz, <u>Physical and Chemical Hydrogeology</u>. New York: John E. Wiley & Sons, 1990.
- Eganhouse, Robert P. and others. "Crude Oil in a Shallow Sand and Gravel Aquifer-II. Organic Geochemistry," <u>Applied Geochemistry. 8:</u> 551-567 (1993).

- Freyberg, D.L., "Spatial Moments and the Advection and Dispersion of Non-Reactive Tracers," <u>A Natural Gradient Experiment on Solute Transport in a Sand</u>
 <u>Aquifer</u>. Technical Report No. 292. Ed. Roberts, P.V., and D.M. Mackay. Stanford CA: 1986.
- Hinchee, Robert E. and Say Kee Ong. "A Rapid In Situ Respiration Test for Measuring Aerobic Biodegradation Rates of Hydrocarbons in Soil," Journal of Air Waste Management Association. 42: 1305-1312 (October 1992).
- Hern, S.C., S.M. Melancon, and J.E. Pollard. "Generic Steps in the Field Validation of Vadose Zone Fate and Transport Models" <u>Vasdose Zone Modelling of</u> <u>Organic Pollutants</u>. Ed. Hern, S.C., and J.E. Pollard. Chelsea MI: Lewis Publishing Inc., 1986.
- Heyse, Edward. AFIT/EN Assistand Professor, Personal interview, 25 September 1995.
- Howard, Philip H. and others. <u>Handbook of Environmental Degradation Rates</u>. Chelsea MI: Lewis Publishers, 1991.
- Hubbard, C.E., J.F. Barker, S.F. O'Hannesin, M. Vandegriendt, and R.W. Gillham, <u>Transport and Fate of Dissolved Methanol, Methyl-Tertiary-Butyl-Ether, and</u> <u>Monoaromatic Hydrocarbons in a Shallow Sand Aquifer</u>. API Publication #4601. Washington DC, American Petroleum Institute, 1994.
- Lee, M. D. and others. "Biorestoration of Aquifers Contaminated with Organic Compounds," <u>National Center for Ground Water Research</u>. 18: 29-89 (1988).
- Lee, Richard F. and Ronald Hoeppel. <u>Hydrocarbon Degradation Potential in Reference</u> <u>Soils and Soils Contaminated With Jet Fuel.</u> Contract N66-01-87-C-0377. San Diego CA: Naval Ocean Systems Center, 1990 (AD-A240 465).
- MacFarlane, D.S. and others. "Migration of Contaminants in Groundwater at a Landfill: A Case Study" Journal of Hydrology, 63, 1-29. 1983.
- Mackay, Donald and others. <u>Illustrated Handbook of Physical-Chemical Properties and</u> <u>Environmental Fate for Organic Chemicals. Vol I. II. III.</u> Boca Raton FL: Lewis Publishers, 1992.
- Miller, Ross N., "Bioventing Initiative," <u>Air Force Civil Engineering Technology</u> Success Newsletter Jan, 1993.
- Nicholson, R.V., J.A. Cherry and E.J. Reardon. "Migration of Contaminants in Groundwater at a Landfill: A Case Study," <u>Journal of Hydrology</u>. No. 63 (1983) 131-176. Amsterdam: Elsevier Science Publishers BV, 1983.

- Reinhard, M. "Natural Bioremediation of Hydrocarbon-Contaminated Ground Water," in <u>Handbook of Bioremediation</u>. Ed. John E. Matthews. Boca Raton FL: Lewis Publishers, 1994.
- Tabak, Henry H. "Biodegradability Studies with Organic Priority Pollutant Compounds," Journal of Water Pollution Control Federation. 53: 1503-1518 (October 1981).
- Vaishnav, D.D. and L. Babeu. "Comparison of Occurrence and Rates of Chemical Biodegradation in Natural Waters," <u>Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology</u> 39: 237-244, 1987.
- W.L. Wood <u>Introduction to Numerical Methods for Water Resources.</u> Oxford University Press, Inc. New York, 1993.
- Wilson, John T. USEPA Robert S. Kerr Environmental Research Laboratory, Ada OK. Personal Interview with John Enyeart, as reported by Enyeart (1994). 2 February 1994.

A. Simulation Model Parameter Input Region

	DYNAMIC	CASE OF J	P-4 DEGRA	DATION			
Initial Value	es at Site:(m	ng/I)			Calc: GW/	Petrl Velocit	
Benzene	7.19952		Hyd Condu	ictivity	V.w	BTEX: R	V.rel
Toluene	5.010798		(ft/day)=	19.69		1.290	0.058
EthylB=	0.799758		Hy Grad=	0.0043	0.256567	1.149	0.033
Xylenes'=	4.019166	16.98	Porosity=	0.33	ft/d	1.175	0.038
E acceptor		·····	organic			1.392	0.072
Oxygen=	3.24		content=	0.0002	V.c		(ft/day)
Nitrate=	0.6		Pim sec=	98	0.198889	Use:	0.058
MnO2=	100		Sec Lth=	0.100408			
Fe(OH)3=	1000	1123.84	Plume Len	gth		Time stp:	0.500
Sulfate=	20		(in ft)=	9.84		(days)	
			Water inpu	it ratio:	0.287217	Soil I.R.	0.990402

Deg Rate:	Aerobic	EA	Anaerob.	EA		Time Elaps	ed
(-k in /days	h	balance		balance			
В	-0.025	1.0003	-0.00167	0.8974		2.50	
Т	-0.040	1.1459	-0.00521	1.0921		397.50	
Е	-0.012	0.8294	-0.00343	1.0116		400.00	Days
X	-0.033	1.0847	-0.00357	1.0189		init:	0
	Contam/EA	v ratio				cir ref:	400.00
Cont	0	N	Mn	Fe	S		
В	0.325	0.252	0.060	0.024	0.203		
Т	0.319	0.247	0.059	0.024	0.213		
E	0.315	0.244	0.058	0.024	0.221		
X	0.315	0.244	0.058	0.024	0.221		
							<u> </u>

		Τ		;	:		0	<u>60</u> 80							738	90-	982	3	349		(8, 90	763	-05	013		072	8	707	027	-		90	651	-05	278		702	8	595		T
٥		ed		:		Days		Q				÷	0	P(\$04)	0.000738	2.19E-06	0.00982	1.99E-05	20 00349		P(SO4)	2.15E-06	0.009763	1 96E-05	20 00013		r(sU4)	2.1E-06	0.009707	1 93E-05 20 0027		P(SO4)	2 06E-06	0 009651	1 96-05	20.00278	WOs/a	0.000702			20 00 468	_
٩		Time Etapsed		2.50	221.22	400.00 Days	init:	cir ref:		•				P(Fe)	0.0007	2E-06	0.0098	2E-05	998.61		P(Fe)	2.15E-06	0.009763	1.96E-05	998.644		r(re) 0.000691	1 87E-06	0.009144	1.78E-05 998.6762		P(Fe)	0.000000 1.84E-06	0.009091	1.75E-05	998.6866	D(CA)				01 1 / 2E-U3	
0														P(Mn)	0.000738	2.19E-06	0.00982	1.99E-05	85.18197			2.15E-06	0.009763	1.966-05	85 55201		P (MN)	1 87E-06	_	1.78E-05 86.42971		P(Mn)	1 84E-06	0 009091	1 75E-05	87.21264		0 000675	1.8E-06	0.009039		ł
z				•					S S S	202.0	0.213	0.221	E	P(NO3)	0.000738	2.19E-06	0.00982	1.99E-05	0.6	С,		2.15E-06	0.009763	1 96E-05	0.6	3	0.00072	2.1E-06	207000 0	1 93E-05 0.6	e	P(NO3)	2.06E-06	0.009651	1.9E-05	0.6	E (ECINIO	0.000702	2.02E-06	0.009595	0.61	
Σ		EA		0 8974	1760.1	1.0116	1.0189			470.0	470 0	0.024	Section	P(02)	0.000738	2.19E-06	0.00982	1.99E-05	3.238168	Section	P(02)	2.15E-06	0.009763	1.96E-05	3.238174	Section	0.00072		G	1.93E-05 3.238189	Section	P(02)		_	1.9E-05	3.238205	Section	0 000702	2.02E-06	0.009595	3 238718	
-	:	Anaerob.		-0.00167	170000	-0.00343	-0.00357	;			8000	0.058	c c	P(SO4)	0.000413	9.21E-07	0.008077	9.49E-06	20.00013		_	9.03E-07	0.008031	9.34E-06	20		0.000403	8.85E-07	0.007984	9.18E-06 20.0001	-	P(SO4)	8.68E-07	0.007938	9.03E-06	20.0001	(FC a)a	693	8.51E-07	0.007893	20,00018	
¥		EA /	balance	1 0003	RC+1 -	0.8294	1.0847		25.0	707 0	0.247	0.244	-		0.0004	9E-07	0.0081	9E-06	998.63		P(Fe)	9 03E-07	0.008031	9.34E-06	9609.866		P(re)	8.54E-07	0.007965	8.99E-06 998.6437		P(Fe)	8.37E-07	0.007919	8.84E-06	998.6759	D(Ea)	0.00039	8.21E-07	0.007873	0./E-U0	
-		Aerobic		-0.025	200-0-	-0.012	-0.033	Contam/EA ratio	0	0700		0.315		P(Mn)	0.000413	9.21E-07	0.008077	9.49E-06	86.10356			9.03E-07	0.008031	9.34E-06	85.19082		0.0004	80		8.99E-06 85.54815		P(Mn)	0.000393	0.007919				0.00039	8.21E-07	0.007873	87 20465	
-		Deg Rate:	(-k in /days)	<u>م</u> ا1		ωi			;	αIF	- · u	×	2	P(NO3)	0.000413	9.21E-07	0.008077	9.49E-06	0.6	2	P(NO3)	9 03F-07	0.008031	9.34E-06	0.0	2	P(NU3)	8.85E-07	0.007984	9.18E-06	8	P(NO3)	0.000390 8 68E-07	0.007938	9.03E-06	0.6	2	0.000393	8.51E-07	0.007893	0.9225-00	
Ŧ	•			0.058	2000	0.038	0.072	(ft/day)	8000	0 2 00	200	0.990402	Section	P(02)	0.000413	9.21E-07	0.008077	9.49E-06	3.238914	Section	P(02)	9 03E-07	0.008031	9.34E-06	3.238949	Section	0 000403	8.85E-07	0.007984	9.18E-06 3.238961	Section	P(02)	8 68E-07			3.238961	Section	0.000393			3 738056	
Ø		etri Velocity		1280	P	1.175	1.392		Use:		I Ime stp:	Soil I.R.	C-First	P(SO4)	0.000379	7.14E-07	0.008056	7.92E-06	8		P(SO4)	0.0003/4	0.00801	7.79E-06	20		P(SU4)	6.86E-07	0.007964	7.67E-06		P(SO4)	6 73E-07	0.007918	7.54E-06	20	0.000	0.00036		0.007872		
Ľ		Calc: GW/Petrl Velocity	V.V	0.056567	1000007.0	ft/d			0.198889			0.287217		P(Fe)	0.000379	7.14E-07	0.008056	7.92E-06	998.67		P(Fe)	0.0003/4	0.00801	7.79E-06	998.6281	Ļ	P(FE)	6.86E-07	0.007964	7 67E-06 998 6097		P(Fe)	0.000303	0.007918		998.6434	0/50/	0.00036	6.6E-07	0.007872	/ 42E-U0	
ш	DATION		tivity	19.69		0.33			86.004.0	0.100405		ratio:		P(Mn)	0.000379	7.14E-07	0.008056	7.92E-06	87.013			0.0005/4	0.00801	7.79E-06	86.11229		P(Mn)	6.86E-07	0.007964	7.67E-06 85 19966			0.000305			80	1.440	0 00036	6.6E-07	0.007872	1.42E-UD	
_	JP-4 DEGRA	•	Hyd Conduct	(ft/day)=	HY GIAGE	Porosity=	organic	content=	Plm sec=	Sec LIN=	Fiume Leng	Water input	1	P(NO3)	0.000379	7.14E-07	0.008056	7.92E-06	0.6	-	P(NO3)		0.00801		0.6	1	P(NU3)		0.007964	7.67E-06 0.6	-		0.000303	0 007918	7.54E-06	0.6	1	0 00036			/ 42E-00	2
0	CASE OF JF	6				16.98					1123.64		Section	P(02)	0.000379	7.14E-07	0.008056	7.92E-06	3.239606	Section	P(02)	0.00	0.00801	7.79E-06	3.239557		P(U2)			7.67E-06 3 239524	4 Section	P(02)	C020000	0.0			Section	0 00036			7.42E-U0	222.222.2
8	DYNAMIC C	nitial Values at Site (mg/l)	7.19952	5.010798	00,88,00	4.019166	(.81%)	3.24	90	300	3	3	-		0.000383	7.28E-07	0.008103	8.06E-06	ina:	2		0.0003/9 7 14F-07	0.008056	7.92E-06	ing:		0.000374	7E-07	0.00801	7.79E-06			0.0003/ 6.86F-07	0.007964	7.67E-06		101	0 000365	6.73E-07	0.007918	(.54E-06	7
A	-	nitial Values	Benzene		EINJID=	Xylenes'=	E acceptors (*81%)	Oxygen=	Nitrate=		Fe(UH)3=		Time Blk:		C(Benz):	C(Tol):	C(Ethl):	C(Xyl):	EAs remaining:	Time Blk:		C(Benz):	C(Eth):	C(XyI):	EAs remaining	Time Blk:	C(Banz)	C(Tol):	C(Eth):	C(Xyl): 7	Time Blk:		C(Benz):	Crethin	C(XVI):	EAs remaining	Time Blk:	C(Benz)	C(Tol):	C(Ethl):		
			<u> </u>		-	_	- 1	_				_	16	16	17	18	18	20	5			2	38	27	28	_	312		33	78								18		47	2	

B. Dynamic Degradation EXCEL[™] Spreadsheet Simulation Model: MOD_1, Left End

٠

Dynamic Degradation EXCEL Spreadsheet Model Run for T = 398 Days

¥						:	-							-				3 549717	0 594272	ADCCAC A	007707.0	0.920465	22.57331			3.546761	107/760 0	108102.0	22.56406			3 543808	0.591183	C09107.0	22,55689	-		3.540857	0 2089045	0 201259	07555 CC	0/000.77		3.537908	0 58811	0 200914	22 55641
2				-	·			:				:			i			3.549717					999.2212			3.546761	07/760 0	0 018877	999 1463		•= •		0 590981	205102.0	999 1473	•- ••		3 540658	0.569443	001107.0	005CIS 0	+/+- DDD		3.537709	0.587909	0.200812	0.913/34 999 2038
2	:					:	:	- -						:				3.549717	0 594272	aprove o	0.202.00	0.920465	94 28914			3.546761	0.001054	105107.0	94 33934			3 543609	0.590981	209102.0	94 34853	- - -	•	3.540658	0.569443	0.201156	04 3583	2000 18		3 537709	0.587909	0 200812	0 913/34 94 32943
2				:				1		:								3 552676	0 595823	0 202645	0.20202.0	0.922111	3.43E-16			3.549717	2/2450.0	0.202290	3 39E-16			3.546761	0.592726	0.201951	0.910022 3.36E-16			m .	o, c	o c	3 335 16	3.335-10		3 540857	0.589645	0.201259	0.915545 3.31E-16
Z										-					_			3.552676		0 202645	0.20202.0	0.922111	0		-	3.549717	0.5942/2	0.000465	0			3.546761	0.592726	0.201951	0.918022	•		3.543808		0.201609	7817180	5		3.540857	0.589645	0 201259	0 0
Σ		-											-			0	P(SO4)	3 534962	0.58658	0 20057		0.91228	22 54439		OL i			0770070	22 53572		P(SO4)	3.529077	0.583531	0.199883	22 53136	-	P(S04)	3.526138	0.582012	0.19954	0.90/404	17070.77	P(SO4)				0.905/84
┛																	P(Fe)	35	0 5866	0.2006		0.9123	999.19		P(Fe)	3.532018	500586.0	0.200220			P(Fe)			0.199781	0.9080		P(Fe)	3.52594	0.581812	0.199438	977,06.0	2741 RAR	P(Fe)	3.523004	0.580298	0.199096	0.905609
¥									•								P(Mn)	962	0.58658			0.91228	94.17552		P(Mn)	3.532018	0.586091		94 21 155		P(Mn)	3.528879	0.583331	0.199781	94 21769		ē.i	- 1	0.581812	0.199438		34.22/04	P(Mn)				0.905609
2			•													49		3 537908	0.58811		1 2002.0	0.913911	3.24E-16	49		3.534962	0.58658	/9007.0	3 23F-16	49	P(NO3)	3.532018	0.585053	0.200226	3.21E-16	49		1	0.583531	0.199883	0.909026	3.2E-10	P(NO3)	3.526138	0.582012	0.19954	0.90/404 3.19E-16
=		The second se														Section	P(02)	3 537908	0.58811		1120070	0.913911	0	Section	α.:	6 .31		/00200	07718.0	Section	P(02)	ŧ (0.200226	0	Section				0.199683	0.909026		Section P(O2)	3 526138	0		0.907404
₹																0	P(S04)	3 534962	0 58658	12000	ACOULT OF	0.91228	22.53572		P(S04)	3.532018	0.585053	0.200226	22 52819		P(SO4)	3.529077	0.583531	0.199883	22 5221	1	P(SO4)	3.526138		0.19954	0.90/404	00010.77	P(SO4)	3.523201			0.905784
0			-						1								P(Fe)	35	0.5866		0002.0	0.9123	999.14			3.532018	- 1	0.200226	000 1137	2	P(Fe)	ί,		o 1	0.90885		Ľ,		. 1		- 11	999.1462	P(Fe)	3.523004			0.905609
4														-			P(Mn)	3 534962	O SREER	100000	10007.0	0.91228	94.08206			3.532018	0.586091	0.200226	0400813		P(Mn)			0 199781	0.90885	1	Ц	3.52594	0.581812	0.199438	0.907228		P(Mn)				0.905609 94 10574
-																48		BOB	÷		0.200814	0.913911	3.2E-16	8	P(NO3)	67	i.		3 18F-16	48	P(NO3)	3.532018	0.585053	0.200226	3 17E-16	48	P(NO3)	3.529077	0.583531		- i -	3.15E-16	P(NO3)	3.526138	0.582012	0.19954	0.907404 3.14E-16
																Section	P(02)	3 537908	0.58811		0.200914	0.913911	0	Section	P(02)		0.58658	,	0.91220	Section	P(02)				0.910651	Section				010	0.90902	-	Section P(O2)		0.582012	_	0.907404
<u>9</u>																- 0	(SO4)	3 534962				0.91228	22.52819		P(SO4)	3.532018			27 51803	20010-11	P(S04)	3.529077	0.583531		0.909026	-		3.526138				22.51029	P(SO4)			0	0.905784 22.51037
•	-																P(Fe)	35	0 5866			0.9123	999,14		P(Fe)	3.532018	0.585053	0.200226	100018.0	1000000	P(Fe)	3.528879	0.583331	0 199781	0.90885		P(Fe)	3.52594	0.581812	0.199438	0.907228	999.1403	P(Fe)	3.523004	0.580298		0.905609
卞	-	2	3	-	-	, -	1	- [•	~	~	휘	Ξ	12	13	7	2		-	:		2	20	21	22	23	_	8	38	20	3 6	T	31	32	ទ	2 2	38		38	38	Ş	÷	4	2 4	46	46	47	48

84

C. Dynamic Degradation EXCEL[™] Spreadsheet Simulation Model: MOD_1, Right End

σ	low (A54					•							P(SO4)	3.534962	0 58658	0.20057	0.91228	22 56143		P(SO4)	3.532018	0.200226	0.910651	22 55373		P(SO4)	0.583531	0.199883	0.909026 22.54756	-	P(SO4)	3 526138	710700	0 007404	22 54205		P(SO4)	0.580497	0.199198	22 54305
P	See day counter below (A54				:								<u>a</u> ,					999.24 2		<u>u</u>	3.532018 3		0.910651 0	999.1568 2		P(Fe) P(0 90885 0		u_	3.52594 3				 	P(Fe) P()			0 909 2386 2
<u>_</u>				:	- - -	:		· .		•				3 534962	0.58658	0.20057	0 91228	94 46028		<u>a</u>	3.532018		0.91152	94 51333		P(Mn) P			0.90885	L.,		3 52594					P(Mn) P			94 48571
Z	nd circular va							S O OUS		0.221		5		3.53/908	0.58611	0.200914	0.913911	3.39E-16	51	P(NO3)	0.58658	1	0.91228	3.36E-16	5	P(NO3)	0.585053		3.34E-16	51		3.529077	0.100883	0 909026	3.32E-16	51	P(NO3)	0.582012	0.19954	3.3E-16
×	Initial inputs initial values only. Initial++ puts in initial and circular values	۲ ۲	Dalance 0 8974	1 0921	1.0116	1.0189		Fe 0.024		0.024		Section	P(02)	3.53/99/95	0.588110204	0.200914007	0.913910904	0	Section	P(02)	0.586579692	0.200569592	0 912279695	0	Section	P(02) 3 532017834	0.585053163	0.200225768	190119-0	Section	P(02)	3.529076501	0.100887533	0 90902033	0	Section	P(O2) 3 526137618	0 582012012	0.199539886	0
-	s only; Initia	Anaerob.	-0.00167	-0.00521	-0.00343	-0.00357		0.060	0.059	0.058	RCU.U	:	P(S04)	3.534962	0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	22.55373			0.585053	0.200226	0.910651	22.54439	;	P(SO4)	0.583531	0.199883	22.53889	-		3.526138	0 10050	0 907404	22.53452		P(SO4)	0.580497	0.199198	22 53503
¥	initial value	EA	Dalance 1 0003	1.1459	0.8294	1.0847	ratio	N 0.252	0.247	0.244	0.244		P(re)	0.000	0.5866	0.2006	0.9123	999.23		P(Fe)	0.585053	0.200226	0.910651	999.1558		P(Fe) 3 528879	0.583331	0.199781	0.9085 999.1568		P(Fe)	3.52594	0 100438	0.07228	999.1569		P(Fe) 3.523004	0.580298	0.199096	999.2127
-	Initial inputs	Aerobic	-0.025	0.040	-0.012	-0.033	Contam/EA	0.375	0.319	0.315	0.315		P(Mn)	3.534962	0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	94.33287			0.586091	0.200226	0.91152	94.38256		P(Mn) 3.528879	0.583331	0.199781	94.39166			3.52594	0 100438	0 907228	94.40134		P(Mn) 3 523004	0.580298	0.199096	94.37277
-			L-M III /udys/	L L		×) -	ш		20	P(NO3)	3.53/908	0.58811	0.200914	0.913911	3.29E-16	20		0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	3.28E-16	ß	P(NO3) 3 532018		1	3.26E-16	8		3.529077	0 199883	0.909026	3.25E-16	3	P(NO3) 3 526138	0.582012	0.19954	3.24E-16
F			0.058			0.072	(ft/day)		0.500		:	Section	P(UZ)	9		0.200914	0.913911	0	Section	P(02)	0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	0	Section	P(02) 3 532018	0.585053	0.200226		Section	P(02)	3.529077	0 199883	0 909026	0	Section	P(U2) 3.526138	0.582012	0.19954	0
פ		GW/Petrl Velocity	0	1.149	1.175	1.392	100	026.	Time stp:	(days)			000000000	0.004902	0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	22 54439		2 522010	0.585053	0.200226	0.910651	22.53572		3 529077	10		22.53136			3.526138		a	22.52527		3 523201	0.580497	0.199198	22.52595
-		Calc: GW/F	M. >	0.256567	ft/d		<u>V.c</u>	0.190009		L TOLOG O	117/07.0	1	0000 01 0	0.004902	0.58658	0.20067	0.91228	999.1943		2 522010	0.585053	0.200226	0.910651	999.1408		3 528879	0.583331	0.199781	0.9000			3.52594	0 199438	0.907228	999.1473		3 523004		0.199096	:
	DATION	4 inter	19.69		0.33		0.0002	0.100408		9.84	ratio.		000,010	2024502	0.58658	0.20057	- 1	94.17552		3 532010	0.586	0.200	0.91152	94.21155		3 528879	0.583	0.199	94.21769			3.52594	0199	0.907	94.22			0.580298		
-	JP-4 DEGRADATIO	Conductivity	(fl/day)=	Hy Grad=	Porosity=	organic	content=	Sec Lth=	Plume Length	(in ft)=		<u>}</u>	0.00000	006/00.0	0.58811	0.200914	0.913911	3.24E-16	49	3 534067	0.58658			3.236	64				3.21E-16	\$		3.529077		0.909026		49				3.19E-16
5	CASE OF JF				16.98				1123.84			:	0000000	002/00.0	0.58811	0.200914	0.913911	0		1 534057	- 10	1	- 1	0		3,532018	0.585053	0.200226	0			3.529077	0 199883	0 909026	0		3 526138	0.582012	0.19954	0
0	DYNAMIC C	Initial Values at <u>Site</u> (mg/l) Benzene 7 10057	5.010798	0.799758	4.019166	(181	3.24	38	8	ଷ୍ପ				0.00/200	0.56611	0.200914	0.913911			C 3 537000		10		:	:	-														
Ŧ		Initial Values	Toluene	EthylB=	Xylenes'=	E acceptors	Oxygen=	Mn02=	Fe(OH)3=	Sulfate=	1									7 10057		0.799758			•							:			1					
1		11	1		~	Т	- -				:	2		-	2	2	2	2	ដ	22	-	-	-	8	58	3 5	33	8	5 8	36	2	8	3	=	42	4	\$ \$	\$	÷.	9

D. Dynamic Degradation EXCEL[™] Spreadsheet Simulation Model: MOD_2, Left End

								1		~	. ന		æ	ŝ	r	8	ന ്	9 + 0	- 60		2		<u>, 0</u>	2		80	14	4	41		- ~	8	10
R									C-Last	3 534962	0.58658	0.20057	0 91228	22 97065	WC3/d	3.532018		0.200226		P(SO4)	3 529077	0.583531	0.909026	22 96002	P(SO4)	3 526138	0.19954	0 907404	22.95384	P(SO4)	0.580497	0 199198	22.94759
a	- 	2							D(Ea)	35	0.5866	0.2006	0.9123	1000	DICON	3 53182	0.584853	0.200124	1000	P(Fe)	3 528879	0 583331	0.90885	1000	P(Fe)	3 52594 0 581812	0.199438	0.907228	1000	P(Fe)	0.580298	0.199096	1000
₫					· · ·				D(Ma)	3 534962	0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	99 88956	D(Mn)	182	0.584853	0.200124	99,87833	P(Mn)	879	0.583331	0.90885	99 87841	P(Mn)	3.52594	0.199438	0.907228	99.8786	P(Mn)	0.580298	0.199096	99.87879
₽									98 BVNO3V	08	0.58811	0.200914	0.913911	4.33E-16	98 D/NO3/	3.534962		0.91228		98 P(NO3)	3 532018	0.585053	0.910651	1.59E-17		3.529077	0.199883	0.909026	3.46E-16	98 P(NO3)): O		1 26E-16
ĩ									Section D(O2)	3 537908	0.58811	0.200914	0.913911	0	Section			0.91228	0	Section P(O2)		0.585053		0	Section P(O2)	3.529077	0.199683	0.909026	0		0.0.		
M									C P/SO4)		-	0.20057	0.91228	22.96611	D/SO4		0.585053	0.200226	22.95685	P(SO4)		0.583531	0.909026	22.95068	P(SO4)			0	22.94443		0.580497		_
=				:					D/Fa)			0.2006	0.9123	1000	DIEal	•••		0.200226		P(Fe)		0.583331	i	999,9992	ď.	3.52594 0.581812		0	1000	P(Fe)		0.199096	
¥									P(Mn)			0.20057	0.91228	99.76739	D(Mn)		-	0.91152	0	P(Mn)		0.583331		99.75727) a	3.52594		i	99.75702	P(Mn)			99.75739
2									PINO3			0.200914		1.17E-15				0.91228		97 P(NO3)		0.585053		1.16E	P(NO3)	3.529077			1.16E	97 P(NO3)		i	1.16E-15
=									Section P(O2)		:	0.200914	0.913911	0	Section	~ (C)	i	0.91228		Section P(O2)	3.532018		<u> </u>		P(02)	3.529077				P(O2)			
H									C PrsO4			0.20057	0.91228	22.95685	D/SO4)			0.910651		P(SO4)		0.583531		22.94126		3.526138			22.93495	P(SO4)		0.199198	
<u>0</u>									D(Fe)	3.535	0.5866	0.2006	o	1000	D/Fa)	•	<u> </u>	0.910651	<i>i</i> –	P(Fe)	·	0.583331	. i i	999.9199	Ъ,	3.52594			339.9985	P(Fe)		0.199096	1.1
٤									P(Mn)	3.534962	0.58658	0.20057	0.91228	99.64504	P(Mn)	•	1	0.91152	0,	P(Mn)	·	0.583331		99.69029	P	3.52594 0.581812		101	99.6364		_		ő
ш											í	0.200914			96 D/NO3/		1	0.91228		96 P(NO3)	· .	0.585053		1.16E	P(NO3)	3.529077	0.199683		1.15E	P(NO3)	10	0.19954	
9		-							Section P(O)	3 537908	<u> </u>	0.200914	0.913911	0	Section P(O2)		- 1	0.91228	1	Section P(O2)		0.585053	<u> </u>		P(02)	3.529077 0.583531	0.199883	0.90902		P(02)	201	0.19954	
<u>0</u>									C Prsod	3.534962		0.20057	0.91228	22.94751	D(SO4)			0.910651	1	P(SO4)		0.583531	1 1	22.93179	14	3.526138		- Of	22.92545	P(SO4)		0.199198	
-									P(Fe)	35	0.5866	0.2006	0.9123	1000	P/Fa\	3.532018	0.585053	0.910651	999.9199	P(Fe)	3.528879	0.583331	0.90885	999.9199	P(Fe)	3.52594	0.199438	0.907228	999.9199	P(Fe)	0.580298	0.199096	2266.666
1,	- ~ ~		8	. @	9	₽₽	12	=	2	: 1	18	19	20	21	22	2	5 8	21 28	28	30 28	5	32	3 2	36	37	38	9	Ŧ	42	2 44	\$	4	\$ \$

86

E. Dynamic Degradation EXCEL[™] Spreadsheet Simulation Model: MOD_2, Right End

- 99		0	,		พ	u., i	פ	H	1	۲ ۲	K		Σ	2	2	7	3
		DYNAMIC	CASE OF J	DYNAMIC CASE OF JP-4 DEGRA	DATION					Initial inputs	initial value	Initial inputs initial values only; Initial++	I++ puts in i	puts in inital and circular values	ular values	See day co	See day counter belov
							I		000 000	1	2	Annora	- u			_	
	nitial Value	Initial Values at Site: (mg/l)	100 - Cha				Calc. GVV/Petri velocity		Deg rate. Aeronic		5	Alidel OD					
	Benzene	7.19952		Hyd Conduc	stivity	×.	BTEX: R	< ref			pala		B				
5	Toluene	5.010798		(ft/day)=	19.69		1.290	0.058	6 01	-0.025	1 0003						
5	EthylB=	0.799758		Hy Grad=	0.0043	0.256567	1.149	0.033	F	0.040		-0.00521			,		
Ť	(vlenes'=	4 019166		16.98 Porosity=	0.331	ft/d	1.175	0.038	ш	-0.012	0.8294		_				
	C accentore (1.81011		organic			1 307	0.072		-0.033	1 0847	-0 00357					
	- accepted	10121		contant=	0,000 V C	20		(ft/dav)		Contam/EA ratio		i	(
Т.	Nitrote-			Dim con	80	0 10RRR0	.eo.	67A	Cont	С	z	Mn	Fe	S			•
_		8		Sec 1 th=	0 100408					0.325	0 252	0.060					
	-70111	3		200 111-	- 1				1				i				L
12 F	12 Fe(OH)3=	1000		1123.64 Plume Leng	tt D		Time stp:	0.500	۲	0.319			0.024				INITIAL VALUE
0	13 Sulfate=	20		(in ft)=	9.84		(days)	_	ш	0.315	0.244	0		0.221			
=				Water input	t ratio:	0.287217			×	0.315		0.058					
16 1	Time Blk:	-	Section	1				Section	2				Section	С.			_
	1		P(02)	P(NO3)	P(Mn)	P(Fe)	~	P(02)	_	P(Mn)		<u>u</u> :	۵.:	P(NO3)		P(Fe)	P(SO4)
4	C(Benz):	7.19952	56	7.110956		7.110956	7.110956	7.110956			i	- 1			7.110956		7 110956
	C(Tol):	5.010798	4.912539	4.912539		4.912539	4.912539	4.912539	_	4.912539							
	19 C(Eth):	0.799758	0.795152	_	10		0	0.795152	0	0,	0.795152				<u> </u>	0.795152	<u> </u>
20	C(X)):	4.019166	3.95338	3.95338	3.95338	3.95338	3.953	3.95338	3.9533	395		3.953			3 95338		3.95338
21 E	B	ining:				<u>8</u>	ଷ୍ପ	2.436774	0.0	8	8	8	2.436774			1000	8:
										:							-
23																	
2													:				·
26																:	
26																	
27																	
8												1			:		
8																	
8																	
1																	
33																	
33																	-
34												-					

F. Dynamic Degradation EXCEL[™] Spreadsheet Simulation Model: INITIAL VALUES

	Selov							:				REF					1213	954	872	3 74592		<u> </u>			:				;				:								- 20	213	929		0	
a	ounter t						:	4							0	P(S04)		4.639954	0 778872												1		-	1							<u>.</u>					
۵.	See day counter belov							:			. :	CIRCULAR				P(Fe)		4.64	0.7789	3 7459					•						-										P(Fe)	6 823213		2/00//0		
0	cular values															P(Mn)	6.823213	4.639954	0.778872			0	•							-											P(Mn)	6.823213		2/09//0		
z	hital and circ								•	S	0.203	0.213	0 221	0.221	en:	P(NO3)	6.823213	4 639954	0 778872	3 74592)														 :				'n	P(NO3)	6 823213			0	
Σ	++ puts in it		EA	balance	0.8974	1.0921	1.0116	1.0189		e.	0.024	0.024	0.024		Section	P(02)	6.823213	4.639954	0.778872			5														 -				Section	P(02)	6.823213			720110	
بر	Initial Inputs Initial values only; Initial++ puts in inital and circular values	-	Anaerob.			-0.00521	-0.00343	-0.00357		Ľ	090.0				S	P(SO4)	6.823213	4.639954	0.778872																						<u>u</u>	_		3 7 1507		
×	s Initial value		EA	balance		1.1459		1.0847	\ ratio	z	0.252			0.244		P(Fe)				3 7459				: .																	<u>u</u> .		4.039904		1	
7	Initial Inputs		Aerobic			-0.040	-0.012	-0.033	Contam/EA ratio	0	0.325	0.319	0.315	0.315		P(Mn)	6.823213	4.639954	0.778872	_																	I							3 7 4502		
-			Deg Rate:	(-k in /days)				×		Cont	ß		ш	×	2	P(NO3)	6.823213	4.639954						:																сл.	_			3 74507	;	
Ŧ			-	V.rel		0.033		0.072	(ft/day)	0.057678		0.500			Section	P(02)	6.823213																							Section	u .			3 74507		
9			Calc: GW/Petri Velocity	BTEX: R	1.290	1.149	1.175	1.392		Use:		Time stp:	(days)		C-First	P(S04)	6.519711	4.382329	0.754035	-	E 744233	0.144334		1																	P(S04)		4.403362		1	
F			Calc: GW/	V.w		0.256567	ft/d			0.198889				0.287217		P(Fe)	6.519711	4.382329	0.754035	3.558327																					P(Fe)		4 403302			
W	DATION			ctivity	19.69	0.0043	0.33 ft/d		0 0002	8	0.100408	jth	9.84	ratio:		P(Mn)	6.519711	4.382329	0.754035	3.558327	Ċ	2																					4 403902		וי	
0	P-4 DEGR/			Hyd Conductivity	(ft/day)=	Hy Grad=	16.98 Porosity=	organic	content=	Plm sec=	Sec Lth=	Plume Len	=())=	Water input	-	P(NO3)	6.519711	4.382329	0.754035	1	• r	0.1725														 								3 617530		
c	DYNAMIC CASE OF JP-4 DEGRAD		() 0								1				Section	P(02)		4.382329				CR1C/07														 					P(02)		0 75P.403	3 617530	0	
B	DYNAMIC		Initial Values at Site:(mg/l)	7.19952	5.010798	0.799758	4.019166	s (*81%)	3.24	0.6	8	1000	8		1		6.600911	4.469982	0.758403	3.617539	ind.															 		It A43		5	C 117	0.00/413	110104	2 650146	nina:	
A			Initial Value	Benzene	Toluene	EthylB=	Xylenes'=	E acceptors (*81%)	_		MnO2=	Fe(OH)3=	Sulfate=		Time Blk:		C(Benz):	C(Tol):	C(Ethi):	C(XVI):					-											 		Corner is at		Time Blk:	(C(Benz)				
-	-	~	3	4	6	ø	7	8	8	위	Ŧ	12	2	-	16	16	17	18	19	20	5	18	35	24	26	26	27	8	28	3	56	ទ្រ	ĕ	36	38	9 8	\$	Ŧ	42	5	₹ :	94	;	ì	4	3

G. Dynamic Degradation EXCEL[™] Spreadsheet Simulation Model: CIRCULAR REF

H. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Contaminant (benzene) degradation in section 1, time block 1 (first section): Circular References for using Excel's Iterative Calculation Feature under: Tools/ Options/ Calculation/ Iteration.

The circular references, placed in all plume sections of time block 1, use as their input values the plume sections in time block 5 (thus time block one effectively becomes time block 6, and so on). Because time block 5 uses as its input values from time block 4, and so on, this constitutes a circular formula reference in the spreadsheet (requiring use of the iterative function), allowing a potentially endless running of the model forward in time, without undue memory requirements.

The terms MOD_1! and MOD_2! refer to the sequential spreadsheet worksheets containing the model, and they are followed by the spreadsheet cell reference.

MOD 1!A17: C(Benz):

MOD 1!B17: =G45

```
MOD_1!C17: =IF((B17-B17*EXP($H$12*$J$5))/$J$11>($B$9*$F$14+(1-
$F$14)*C49)*B17*$K$5/SUM($B17:$B20),B17-$J$11*($B$9*$F$14+(1-
$F$14)*C49)*B17*$K$5/SUM($B17:$B20),B17*EXP($H$12*$J$5))
```

MOD_1!D17: =IF((C17-C17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$K\$11>(\$B\$10*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*D49)*C17*\$M\$5/SUM(C17:C20),C17-\$K\$11*(\$B\$10*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*D49)*C17*\$M\$5/SUM(C17:C20),C17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!E17: =IF((D17-D17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(D17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*J49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*E49)*D17*\$M\$5/SUM(D17:D20),D17-\$L\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*J49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*E49)*D17*\$M\$5/SUM(D17:D20),D17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(D17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!F17: =IF((E17-E17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(E17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*K49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*F49)*E17*\$M\$5/SUM(E17:E20),E17-\$M\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*K49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*F49)*E17*\$M\$5/SUM(E17:E20),E17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(E17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

I. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Contaminant (benzene) degradation in section 2 (middle section(s)), time block 1: Circular References for using Excel's Iterative Calculation Feature under: Tools/Options/Calculation/Iteration.

MOD_1!J17: =IF((I17-I17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/L45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(I17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*O49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*J49)*I17*\$M\$5/SUM(I17:I20),I17-\$L\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*O49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*J49)*I17*\$M\$5/SUM(I17:I20),I17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/L45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(I17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!K17: =IF((J17-J17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/L45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(J17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*P49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*K49)*J17*\$M\$5/SUM(J17:J20),J17-\$M\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*P49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*K49)*J17*\$M\$5/SUM(J17:J20),J17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/L45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(J17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

J. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Contaminant (benzene) degradation in section 98 (last section), time block 1: Circular References for using Excel's Iterative Calculation Feature under:Tools/Options/Calculation/Iteration.

MOD_2!IO17: =IF((IN17-IN17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$K\$11>(IJ\$49*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*IO\$49)*IN17*\$M\$5/SUM(IN\$17:IN\$20),IN17-\$K\$11*(IJ\$49*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*IO\$49)*IN17*\$M\$5/SUM(IN\$17:IN\$20),IN17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_2!IP17: =IF((IO17-IO17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IO17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*\$B\$11/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*IP49)*IO17*\$M\$5/SUM(IO\$17:IO\$20),IO17-

\$L\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*\$B\$11/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*IP49)*IO17*\$M\$5/SUM(IO\$17:IO\$20),IO17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IO17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

$$\begin{split} & \text{MOD}_2! IQ17: = IF((IP17-IP17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IP17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*\$B\$12/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*IQ49)*IP17*\$M\$5/SUM(IP\$17:IP$20),IP17-\$M\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$B\$12/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*IQ49)*IP17*\$M\$5/SUM(IP$17:IP$20),IP17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/IR\$45)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IP17/IN17)/\$L\$5)))*L\$5))$$

```
MOD_2!IR17: =IF((IQ17-IQ17*EXP(($H$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/$J$5)-
(LN(IQ17/IN17)/$L$5))*$L$5))/$N$11>(IM49*$F$14+(1-
$F$14)*IR49)*IQ17*$M$5/SUM(IQ$17:IQ$20),IQ17-$N$11*(IM49*$F$14+(1-
$F$14)*IR49)*IQ17*$M$5/SUM(IQ$17:IQ$20),IQ17*EXP(($H$12-(LN(IN17/IR45)/$J$5)-
(LN(IQ17/IN17)/$L$5))*$L$5))
```

K. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Contaminant (benzene) degradation in section 1, time block 1 (first section): Initialization References to set initial values – which rely on parameter input block values – throughout spreadsheet model, causing proper initial values to be calculated and displayed in plume sections in time blocks 2 through 4, in preparation for using circular (iterative) references – which rely on time block 5 values – for input into each subsequent time step or plume section for calculation.

MOD_1!A17: C(Benz):

MOD_1!B17: =B4

MOD_1!C17: =IF((B17-B17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))/\$J\$11>\$B\$9*B17*\$K\$5/SUM(\$B17:\$B20),B17-\$J\$11*\$B\$9*B17*\$K\$5/SUM(\$B17:\$B20),B17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))

MOD_1!D17: =IF((C17-C17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)))*\$L\$5))/\$K\$11>\$B\$10*C17*\$M\$5/SUM(C17:C20),C17-\$K\$11*\$B\$10*C17*\$M\$5/SUM(C17:C20),C17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!E17: =IF((D17-D17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(D17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>\$B\$11*D17*\$M\$5/SUM(D17:D20),D17-\$L\$11*\$B\$11*D17*\$M\$5/SUM(D17:D20),D17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(D17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!F17: =IF((E17-E17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(E17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>\$B\$12*E17*\$M\$5/SUM(E17:E20),E17-\$M\$11*\$B\$12*E17*\$M\$5/SUM(E17:E20),E17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(E17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!G17: =IF((F17-F17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(F17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$N\$11>\$B\$13*F17*\$M\$5/SUM(F17:F20),F17-

\$N\$11*\$B\$13*F17*\$M\$5/SUM(F17:F20),F17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C17/B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(F17/C17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

L. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Contaminant (benzene) degradation in section 2, time block 1 (middle section): Initialization References to set initial values – which rely on parameter input block values – throughout spreadsheet model, in preparation for using circular (iterative) references – which rely on time block 5 values – for input into each subsequent time step or plume section for calculation.

MOD_1!H17: =IF((\$B17-\$B17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))/\$J\$11>\$B\$9*\$B17*\$K\$5/SUM(\$B\$4:\$B\$7),\$B17-\$J\$11*\$B\$9*\$B17*\$K\$5/SUM(\$B\$4:\$B\$7),\$B17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))

MOD_1!I17: =IF((H17-H17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$K\$11>\$B\$10*H17*\$M\$5/SUM(H17:H20),H17-\$K\$11*\$B\$10*H17*\$M\$5/SUM(H17:H20),H17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!J17: =IF((I17-I17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(I17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>\$B\$11*I17*\$M\$5/SUM(I17:I20),I17-\$L\$11*\$B\$11*I17*\$M\$5/SUM(I17:I20),I17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(I17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!K17: =IF((J17-J17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(J17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>\$B\$12*J17*\$M\$5/SUM(J17:J20),J17-\$M\$11*\$B\$12*J17*\$M\$5/SUM(J17:J20),J17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(J17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!L17: =IF((K17-K17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(K17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$N\$11>\$B\$13*K17*\$M\$5/SUM(K17:K20),K17-\$N\$11*\$B\$13*K17*\$M\$5/SUM(K17:K20),K17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(K17/H17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

M. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Contaminant (benzene) degradation in section 98, time block 1 (end section): Initialization References to set initial values – which rely on parameter input block values – throughout spreadsheet model, in preparation for using circular (iterative) references – which rely on time block 5 values – for input into each subsequent time step or plume section for calculation.

MOD_2!IN17: =IF((\$B17-\$B17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))/\$J\$11>\$B\$9*\$B17*\$K\$5/SUM(\$B\$4:\$B\$7),\$B17-\$J\$11*\$B\$9*\$B17*\$K\$5/SUM(\$B\$4:\$B\$7),\$B17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5)) MOD_2!IO17: =IF((IN17-IN17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/\$B17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$K\$11>\$B\$10*IN17*\$M\$5/SUM(IN17:IN20),IN17-\$K\$11*\$B\$10*IN17*\$M\$5/SUM(IN17:IN20),IN17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/\$B17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_2!IP17: =IF((IO17-IO17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IO17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>\$B\$11*IO17*\$M\$5/SUM(IO17:IO20),IO17-\$L\$11*\$B\$11*IO17*\$M\$5/SUM(IO17:IO20),IO17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IO17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_2!IQ17: =IF((IP17-IP17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IP17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>\$B\$12*IP17*\$M\$5/SUM(IP17:IP20),IP17-\$M\$11*\$B\$12*IP17*\$M\$5/SUM(IP17:IP20),IP17*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN17/\$B17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IP17/IN17)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

N. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Subsequent Time Steps: Section 1 (first section), time block 2. Plume section's formulas in time steps after the first time step are not affected by model initialization or circular reference setups. They are different from first time step formulas in that they reference plume sections in previous time steps.

MOD_1!A24: C(Benz):

MOD 1!B24: =G17

MOD_1!C24: =IF((B24-B24*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))/\$J\$11>(\$B\$9*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*C21)*B24*\$K\$5/SUM(B24:B27),B24-\$J\$11*(\$B\$9*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*C21)*B24*\$K\$5/SUM(B24:B27),B24*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))

MOD_1!D24: =IF((C24-C24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C24/B24)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$K\$11>(\$B\$10*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*D21)*C24*\$M\$5/SUM(C24:C27),C24-\$K\$11*(\$B\$10*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*D21)*C24*\$M\$5/SUM(C24:C27),C24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C24/B24)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))

 $\label{eq:mod_lig24} = IF((F24-F24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C24/B24)/\$J\$5)-(LN(F24/C24)/\$L\$5)))*\$L\$5))/\$N\$11>(\$B\$13*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*G21) \\ *F24*\$M\$5/SUM(F24:F27),F24-\$N\$11*(\$B\$13*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*G21)*F24*\$M\$5/SUM(F24:F27),F24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(C24/B24)/\$J\$5)-(LN(F24/C24)/\$L\$5)))*\$L\$5))$

O. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Subsequent Time Steps: Section 2 (middle section(s)), time block 2. Plume section's formulas in time steps after the first time step are not affected by model initialization or circular reference setups. They are different from first time step formulas in that they reference plume sections in previous time steps.

MOD_1!H24: =IF((L17-L17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))/\$J\$11>(C21*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*H21)*L17*\$K\$5/SUM(L17:L20),L17-\$J\$11*(C21*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*H21)*L17*\$K\$5/SUM(L17:L20),L17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))

MOD_1!J24: =IF((I24-I24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H24/L17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(I24/H24)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*O21/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*J21)*I24*\$M\$5/SUM(I24:I27),I24-\$L\$11* (\$F\$10*\$F\$14*O21/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*J21)*I24*\$M\$5/ SUM(I24:I27),I24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H24/L17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(I24/H24)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

MOD_1!K24: =IF((J24-J24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H24/L17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(J24/H24)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))/\$M\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*P21/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*K21)*J24*\$M\$5/SUM(J24:J27),J24-\$M\$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*P21/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*K21)*J24*\$M\$5/SUM(J24:J27),J24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(H24/L17)/\$J\$5)-(LN(J24/H24)/\$L\$5))*\$L\$5))

P. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Subsequent Time Steps: Section 98 (end section), time block 2. Plume section's formulas in time steps after the first time step are not affected by model initialization or circular reference setups. They are different from first time step formulas in that they reference plume sections in previous time steps. MOD_2!IN24: =IF((IR17-IR17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))/\$J\$11>(II21*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*IN21)*IR17*\$K\$5/SUM(IR17:IR20),IR17-\$J\$11*(II21*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*IN21)*IR17*\$K\$5/SUM(IR17:IR20),IR17*EXP(\$H\$12*\$J\$5))

MOD_2!IO24: =IF((IN24-IN24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN24/IR17)/\$J\$5)))*\$L\$5)) /\$K\$11>(IJ21*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*IO21)*IN24*\$M\$5/SUM(IN24:IN27), IN24-\$K\$11*(IJ21*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*IO21)*IN24*\$M\$5/SUM(IN24:IN27), IN24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN24/IR17)/\$J\$5))*\$L\$5))

$$\begin{split} &MOD_2!IP24: =IF((IO24-IO24*EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN24/IM24)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IO24/IN24)/\$L\$5)))*\$L\$5))/\$L\$11>(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*\$B\$11/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*IP21)*IO24*\$M\$5/SUM(IO24:IO27),IO24-$$L$$11*(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*\$B\$11/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*IP21)*IO24*\$M\$5/SUM(IO24:IO27),IO24* EXP((\$H\$12-(LN(IN24/IM24)/\$J\$5)-(LN(IO24/IN24)/\$L\$5)))*\$L\$5))$$

 $\label{eq:mod_2!IQ24: =IF((IP24-IP24*EXP((H12-(LN(IN24/IM24)/J5)-(LN(IP24/IN24)/L5))*L5))/M11>(F10*F14*B12/H10+(1-F10*F14/H10)*IQ21)*IP24*M5/SUM(IP24:IP27),IP24-M11*(F10*F14/H10)*IQ21)*IP24*M5/SUM(IP24:IP27),IP24-F10*F14/H10)*IQ21)*IP24*M5/SUM(IP24:IP27),IP24*$EXP(($H$12-(LN(IN24/IM24)/$J$5)-(LN(IP24/IN24)/$L$5))*$L$5))$

 $\label{eq:mod_2!IR24: =IF((IQ24-IQ24*EXP((H12-(LN(IN24/IR17)/J5)-(LN(IQ24/IN24)/L5)))*L5))/N11>(IM21*F14+(1-F14)*IR21)*IQ24*M5/SUM(IQ24:IQ27),IQ24-N11*(IM21*F14+(1-F14)*IR21)*IQ24*M5/SUM(IQ24:IQ27),IQ24*EXP((H12-(LN(IN24/IR17)/J5)-(LN(IQ24/IN24)/L5)))*L5))$

Q. Algorithm Display for Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model:

Electron acceptor levels after degradation, section 1, time block 1. The relative logic for these blocks is the same for all plume sections.

MOD 11A21: EAs remaining:

MOD_1!D21: =(\$B\$10*\$F\$14+(1-\$F\$14)*D49)-((C17-D17)/\$K\$11+ (C18-D18)/\$K\$12+(C19-D19)/\$K\$13+(C20-D20)/\$K\$14)

MOD_1!F21: =(\$F\$10*\$F\$14*K49/\$H\$10+(1-\$F\$10*\$F\$14/\$H\$10)*F49)-((E17-F17)/\$M\$11+(E18-F18)/\$M\$12+(E19-F19)/\$M\$13+(E20-F20)/\$M\$14)

Appendix II. AFV₁₀ Calculations

A. Calculation of AFV from Benzene Concentration Isopleth Values (see Appx III)

Lengin of Conta	minant Plume Cen			iputou i n			
Table Shows Field-	C(benz) (ppm)				Day		
Measured Values at	Position (ft)	6	42	106		398	476
Positions Across	0	0	0	0.55		0	0.001
Contaminant Plume	1	0.75	0.01	0.75		0.1	0.005
(at right), and the	2	5	2.17	2.1	0.2	0.17	0.01
Resulting AFV	3	6	4.5		0.5	0.3	0.05
Obtained From Them	4	7	7	5.4		0.9	0.08
(below)	5	7	7	5.5		1	0.33
	6	7	7	6	1.5	1.1	0.35
	7					1.163	
	Plume Length = 9.84						
AFV at Several Contam	inant Levels			Calculation	ns end day:		
Between Subsequent Ti	me Step (ft/day)	6	42	106		398	476
Interpolate for 4 ppm	begin day: 6		0.028	0.0119	0.0155	0.0101	0.0118
Interpolate for 4 ppm	begin day: 42			0.00257	0.0157	0.00995	0.0112
	havin da a 400				0.0225	0.0131	
Interpolate for 1.5 ppm	begin day: 106				0.0000		
······						0.0056	0.022
Interpolate for 1.5 ppm Interpolate for 1 ppm	begin day: 105	Overa	l Average /	AFV = 0.01			0.022

Table 12. Field Measurement Summary for Benzene Concentration Distributions Along Length of Contaminant Plume Center Line with Computed Aerobic Front Velocities

1. Possible Alternative Average AFV Calculations:

a. For 4 ppm only, days 6 and 42, and because the early measurements were taken over a denser sampling network, and are thus more accurate than later sampling events: 0.0142 ft/day

b. Excluding day 398 because of discrepancy between "eyed" and proportional values: 0.0157 ft/day

c. Excluding both days 398 and 317: 0.0131 ft/day

Because of the generally good agreement between these values, the overall average value of 0.0155 ft/day has been taken as the AFV_{10} .



B. Aerobic Front Velocity Measured from Dynamic Degradation Model Output

Figure 11. Aerobic Front Benzene-Concentration Distribution Across Rear-End of Plume at Various Points in Time

			-	
Plots of A	AFV from D	ynamic		C(hanz) = 3 ppm
Degrada	tion Model	Results		C(benz) = 3 ppm
Use: A	vg AVF = C).010 ft/day	Шê	3
	C(benz) = 3	3 ppm	Distance into Plume	2.5 -
	Days	x-Plume	월	2
	42	0.21	Ce i	1.5 -
	106	0.45	tan	1-
	317	1.86	Dis I	0.5 -
	398	2.64		
	476	3.48		0 200 400 600 Days
see multi-	graph chart	, below.		U UJ5
AVF =	0.010769			
				C(benz) = 4 ppm
	C(benz) =	4 ppm	me	3.5
	Days	x-Plume	Plu	3
	42	0.23	ę	2.5
	106	0.48	Distance into Plume	1.5
	317	2.2	tanc	
Extraplat'd	398	2.9	Dis	0.5 -
Extraplat'd	476	3.65		0
				0 200 400 600 Days
AVF =	0.009615			5475

Table 13. Plots of Aerobic Front Movement From Dynamic Degradation Simulation Model Output With Computation of AFV






B. Day 42: Benzene and Chloride Tracer



. 001



C. Day 106: Benzene and Chloride Tracer

101

۹.,





D. Day 317: Benzene and Chloride Tracer



E. Day 398: Benzene and Chloride Tracer





F. Day 476: Benzene and Chloride Tracer





<u>Vita</u>

Steven Flier was born on 24 April 1952 in St. Louis, Missouri. He attended Cleveland High School in St. Louis, and St. Louis Community College at Meramec. He attended The University of Texas at Austin, where he earned a Bachelor of Science degree in Civil Engineering in 1988. After graduation, he began working for the Air Force as a Palace Acquire Intern in the environmental engineering career field at the 12 CES, Randolph Air Force Base, Texas.

For 18 months, beginning in 1990, he worked for the 21 CES as the hazardous waste program director at Elmendorf Air Force Base, Alaska. From September 1991 until entering the Graduate Environmental Management program at the Air Force Institute of Technology in May 1994, he worked for the 11 CEOS, as the government – GOCO liaison on the Alaska Long Range Radar System, ensuring all facets of environmental compliance under the LRRS operations contract, for 15 remote radar stations, and 3 forward operating bases, all scattered over the most extreme reaches of "The Great Land."

Mr. Flier is married to the former Virginia Lee Trimble of St. Louis, Missouri, and has two children, Jessica and Peter, ages 11 and 8.

Permanent Address: 8310 Maylor Dr. St. Louis MO 63123

REPORT D	OCUMENTATION P	AGE	Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden. to Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations deports, 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302, and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0704-0188), Washington, DC 20503.				
1. AGENCY USE ONLY (Leave blar	k) 2. REPORT DATEDecember 1995	3. REPORT TYPE AN Master's Th		
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE VALIDATION TESTING A CO AND NATURAL ATTENUATIO USING FIELD DATA 6. AUTHOR(S)	5. FUNDING NUMBERS			
Steven J. Flier, Civillian, Departm				
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Air Force Institute of Technology WPAFB OH, 45433-6583			8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER AAFIT/GEE/ENV/94D-04	
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)			10. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY REPORT NUMBER	
12a. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY Approved for public release; dist			12b. DISTRIBUTION CODE	
13. ABSTRACT (Maximum 200 word				
This research extends the work begun by Enyeart (1994) which evaluated the process of intrinsic bioremediation, and which developed a model for predicting the velocity of an aerobic degradation front, as it traverses the length of a JP-4 contaminant plume. It is assumed this aerobic front will traverse the contaminant plume as dissolved oxygen is carried by the ground water through the sorption-retarded contaminant. The ultimate purpose of Enyeart's model is to use it to develop field guidance for assessing the feasibility of intrinsic bioremediation to restore petroleum-contaminated soils. After simulating intrinsic bioremediation many times with a spreadsheet model, results were used to develop a linear regression model to predict the velocity of the aerobic front, and thus the time it takes to propagate through from the rear to the front of the simulated plume. The time needed for the aerobic front to travel from the rear to the front of the plume is taken as the time to contaminant remediation. In the present work, Enyeart's model was validity tested by comparing its output prediction with field measured values. A methodology was developed to compare the model output with field measured data. The results were analyzed, and the results of this first stage of validity testing show a reasonable basis for accepting the model. Further validity testing of the model will be required to assess its performance across a wide range of field conditions. It is hoped that contaminated-site managers will one day use the validated regression model to predict the time required to affect the complete remediation of a contaminated site via intrinsic bioremediation.				
14. SUBJECT TERMS Intrinsic Bioremediation, Natural Attenuation, Bioremediation			15. NUMBER OF PAGES 119	
Biodegradation, BTEX, Ground Water Contamination			16. PRICE CODE	
17. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION 1 OF REPORT Unclassified	8. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF THIS PAGE Unclassified	19. SECURITY CLASSIFIC OF ABSTRACT Unclassified	ATION 20. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT UL	
SN 7540-01-280-5500 Standard Form 298 (Rev. 2-89)				

Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39-18 298-102

GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETING SF 298

	GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETING ST 230			
The Report Documentation Page (RDP) is used in announcing and cataloging reports. It is important that this information be consistent with the rest of the report, particularly the cover and title page. Instructions for filling in each block of the form follow. It is important to <i>stay within the lines</i> to meet <i>optical scanning requirements</i> .				
Block 1. Agency Use Only (Leave blank). Block 2. <u>Report Date</u> . Full publication date including day, month, and year, if available (e.g. 1 Jan 88). Must cite at least the year.	Block 12a. <u>Distribution/Availability Statement</u> . Denotes public availability or limitations. Cite any availability to the public. Enter additional limitations or special markings in all capitals (e.g. NOFORN, REL, ITAR).			
 Block 3. <u>Type of Report and Dates Covered</u>. State whether report is interim, final, etc. If applicable, enter inclusive report dates (e.g. 10 Jun 87 - 30 Jun 88). Block 4. <u>Title and Subtitle</u>. A title is taken from the part of the report that provides the most meaningful and complete information. When a report is prepared in more than one volume, repeat the primary title, add volume number, and include subtitle for the specific volume. On 	 DOD - See DoDD 5230.24, "Distribution Statements on Technical Documents." DOE - See authorities. NASA - See Handbook NHB 2200.2. NTIS - Leave blank. Block 12b. <u>Distribution Code</u>. DOD - Leave blank. 			
classified documents enter the title classification in parentheses. Block 5. <u>Funding Numbers</u> . To include contract and grant numbers; may include program element number(s), project number(s), task number(s), and work unit number(s). Use the	 DOE - Enter DOE distribution categories from the Standard Distribution for Unclassified Scientific and Technical Reports. NASA - Leave blank. NTIS - Leave blank. 			
following labels: C - Contract PR - Project G - Grant TA - Task PE - Program WU - Work Unit Element Accession No.	Block 13. <u>Abstract</u> . Include a brief (<i>Maximum</i> 200 words) factual summary of the most significant information contained in the report.			
Block 6. <u>Author(s)</u> . Name(s) of person(s) responsible for writing the report, performing the research, or credited with the content of the report. If editor or compiler, this should follow the name(s).	Block 14. <u>Subject Terms</u> . Keywords or phrases identifying major subjects in the report. Block 15. <u>Number of Pages</u> . Enter the total			
 Block 7. <u>Performing Organization Name(s) and</u> <u>Address(es)</u>. Self-explanatory. Block 8. <u>Performing Organization Report</u> <u>Number</u>. Enter the unique alphanumeric report number(s) assigned by the organization 	number of pages. Block 16. <u>Price Code</u> . Enter appropriate price code (<i>NTIS only</i>). Blocks 17 19. Security <u>Classifications</u> . Self-			
performing the report. Block 9. <u>Sponsoring/Monitoring Agency Name(s)</u> and Address(es). Self-explanatory. Block 10. <u>Sponsoring/Monitoring Agency</u> <u>Report Number</u> . (If known)	explanatory. Enter U.S. Security Classification in accordance with U.S. Security Regulations (i.e., UNCLASSIFIED). If form contains classified information, stamp classification on the top and bottom of the page.			
Block 11. <u>Supplementary Notes</u> . Enter information not included elsewhere such as: Prepared in cooperation with; Trans. of; To be published in When a report is revised, include a statement whether the new report supersedes or supplements the older report.	Block 20. Limitation of Abstract. This block must be completed to assign a limitation to the abstract. Enter either UL (unlimited) or SAR (same as report). An entry in this block is necessary if the abstract is to be limited. If blank, the abstract is assumed to be unlimited.			
*U.S.GP0:1993-0-336-043 Standard Form 298 Back (Rev. 2-89)				